University of Rajshahi	Rajshahi-6205	Bangladesh.
RUCL Institutional Repository		http://rulrepository.ru.ac.bd
Department of Botany		PhD Thesis

2008

Identification of Candidate Genes and Genome Engineering of Drought Tolerance in Bangladeshi Rice Varieties

Khatun, Sayeda Mahfuja

University of Rajshahi

http://rulrepository.ru.ac.bd/handle/123456789/987 Copyright to the University of Rajshahi. All rights reserved. Downloaded from RUCL Institutional Repository.

Identification of Candidate Genes and Genome Engineering of Drought Tolerance in Bangladeshi Rice Varieties



SAYEDA MAHFUJA KHATUN

Submitted to the Department of Botany University of Rajshahi, Bangladesh in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

December, 2008

THESIS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Identification of Candidate Genes and Genome Engineering of Drought Tolerance in Bangladeshi Rice Varieties

SAYEDA MAHFUJA KHATUN

DEPARTMENT OF BOTANY UNIVERSITY OF RAJSHAHI & INTERNATIONAL RICE RESEARCH INSTITUTE (IRRI) THE PHILIPPINES

DECEMBER, 2008

DEDICATED

To my beloved parents And teachers Who are always busy With creating A congenial atmosphere For acquiring Knowledge

Identification of candidate genes and genome Engineering of drought tolerance in BangladeshiRice Varieties

A Thesis submitted By Sayeda Mahfuja Khatun Registration No.36..

Auguen 22-12-08

Prof. Dr. M. Firoz Alam Supervisor Department of Botany University of Rajshahi, Rajshahi, Bangladesh.

fiel Islaw

Dr. A.K.M. Rafiul Ishlam 1. Co-supervisor Professor Department of Botany University of Rajshahi, Rajshahi-6205. Bangladesh.

Dr. Phillippe Herve 2. Co-supervisor Scientist Plant Biotechnologist Tissue Culture Lab. International Rice Research Institute Philippines

DECLARATION

I hereby declare that the Ph.D. thesis entitled "Identification of candidate genes and genome engineering of drought tolerance in Bangladeshi Rice Varieties" submitted to the University of Rajshahi, Bangladeh from independent work carried out by me under supervision of Dr Firoz Alalm, Dr Rafiul Islam, Professors, Department of botany, University of Rajshahi. Bangladesh. and Dr Philippe Herve, Plant Biotechnologist, IRRI, Philippines. The Research work has conducted in the biotechnology Laboratory, International Rice Research Institute (IRRI) Philippines. Research work in abroad was continued with the postgraduate fellowship from Third World Organization for Women in Science (TWOWS). The thesis has not been formed previously the basis for the award of any degree.

Stillhatin 29-12-2008

Sayeda Mahfuja Khatun

CERTIFICATION

We hereby certify that the thesis entitled "Identification of candidate genes and genome engineering of drought tolerance in BangladeshiRiceVarieties" submitted by Sayeda Mahfuja Khatun in partial fulfillment for the requirements of the degree of Doctor of philosophy in the field of Plant Biotechnology, to the University of Rajshahi, Bangladesh. It is also certified that the research work embodied in this thesis is original and carried out by her during the period from January 2001 to December 2008 under our supervision in collaboration with IRRI(July,2004 to October,2007) and the University of Rajshahi, Bangladesh. The whole work or part of the work has not been submitted before as candidature for any other degree or diploma.

22-12-08

Prof. Dr. M. Firoz Alam Principle Supervisor Department of Botany University of Rajshahi, Rajshahi, Bangladesh.

Dr. A.K.M. Rafiul Ishlam 1. Co-supervisor Professor Department of Botany University of Rajshahi, Rajshahi-6205. Bangladesh.

Dr. Phi lippe Herve 2. Co-supervisor Scientist Plant Biotechnologist Tissue Culture Lab. International Rice Research Institute Philippines

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

With all my respect to the Almighty Allah, It is a debt of gratitude and pleasant duty to express my obligation and perpetual indebtedness to my respected supervisor **Prof. Mohammad Firoz Alam**, for his sustained guidance and untiring perseverance throughout the progress of my research in his lab and in plant tissue culture and biotechnology lab in IRRI. My research work was carried out in Tissue culture and Biotechnology lab in IRRI by cordial assistance of Prof. Alam. I appreciate his wisdom and professional skills, ultimate care, and continuous support. My thanks and gratitude to him goes beyond my words.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude, and respect to my co-supervisor **Prof. Rafiul Islam**, for his continuous encouragement, progressive wishes and constant moral support during my study period.

I'm not really being able to convey my appreciation fully for the Third World Organization for Women in Science (TWOWS) and IRRI to accept me as affiliated PhD scholar to work in IRRI with full financial supports of TWOWS during my research period in Philippines.

I am specially expressing my immense gratitude to my co-supervisor **Dr. Philippe Herve** and collaborator Dr. John Bennett for their inspiring guidance and encouragement during the research period made this dissertation possible in IRRI. I specially acknowledge Dr. Bennett for his intellectual and potential supervision and affection despite of his very busy schedule. My sincere thanks and heartiest gratitude to Dr S K Datta, Former head of tissue culture lab, IRRI, who opened the door of my research, work at IRRI.

I would like to extend my thanks and indebtedness to **Dr D S Brar**, the divisional head and **Dr Devid Mackill** the former divisional head of PBGB division, IRRI for their continues support during my research period at IRRI. With great gratitude, I'd like to extend my sincere and special thanks to Dr. Inez for her very kind manner, technical help and kind suggestion about my research work. My thanks also for, **Dr. Mahbub Hossain**, the former head of social science division, IRRI, **Dr Zainul Abedin** and **Dr Zahirul Islam** for their motivation, encouragement, loving support and ultimate help during my research.

I express my gratefulness to Dr. Aparna Das who has been provide me kind help, benevolent inspiration, constructive comments, precious advices and suggestions during this study. Thanks and wishes for her ultimate care as a true guardian in stressful foreign life. The inspiration and moral support of **Dr. Ravi, Dr. Krishna, Dr. Deepindar, Dr. Hao Chen, Dr. Silivia, Dr.Susanna Poletti, and Dr. Ramyah Venupras**ad are gratefully acknowledged.

I am extremely grateful to the office stuffs, Ms. Mishell Virray, Ms Leni, Ms Minnie Bandian, Ms Imme Aspiras, and Ms Comia Pristilla for providing their very kind cooperation in several ways.

I must acknowledge and pass my cordial thanks to my lab mate Norman Oliva and Zaidem Maricris, and Borza. M. Gina, for their continuous care and technical help that really helped me to complete my research work. I'm really grateful to them, as they never complained for asking any help in any time. I would like to thank my other lab mates and friends, Ms Leena Torrizo, Ms Edith Abrigo, Annie D Palma, Ms Beng, Ms Weng, Ms Evelin, Vangie, Flor, Atienza Genelu, Toto, Dannie, Nards, Francess, Alamgir Hossain, Parvez, Ahsanur Rahman, Bappy, Sorif, Atik, and Murad for providing me a constant source of motivation. I appreciate their kindness and the wonderful working atmosphere.

I also thankfully acknowledge my Professors of Botany Department, University of Rajshahi, Bangladesh, especially **Prof. Monjur Hossain, Prof. Shamshunnahar, Dr. Khalekuzzaman, Dr. Aminul Haque** and **Dr. Shahidul Alam** for their for their continuous encouragement, offering me the opportunity for many interesting discussions, patiently answering all of my curiosity and their loving support during my study period. I am strongly grateful to them for their cordial co-operation during my study period

Finally, I express my deepest sense of gratefulness to my beloved **parents** for their overextending encouragement, prayer and sacrifice during the prolonged period of my research work. Cordial thanks to all my family members, my **brother and sisters and brothers in Law** especially **Md.** Atikur Rahman Khan for their inspiration and mental cooperation every moment. My cordial thanks and appreciation goes to my husband, **Dr.** Abdullah Mohammad Shohael. Without his understanding, ultimate encouragement and moral support, the completion of my thesis would not have been possible.

Sayeda Mahfuja Khatun

CONTENTS

Acknowledgements		i-ii
List of Tables		vi-vii
List of F	igures	viii-ix
Abstrac	t	x-xi
Chapter	· One -Introduction	1-7
1.1	General Introduction	1
1.2	Constrains for Rice Production in its Ecosystems	2
1.3	Rationale of the Work	4
1.4	Objectives of the Work	7
Chapter	Two –Review of Literature	8-24
2.1	Pathway of Crop Genetic Improvement	8
2.2	Recent Advances in Rice Biotechnology	11
2.3	Transcription Factors as Regulators of Any Target Genes	12
	Transcription Factors that Mediate Abiotic Stress	14
2.4	Response	
25	DREBs as Transcription factors and their significance in plant	16
2.5	Stress Tolerance	
2.6	DREB Genes in Crop Gene Pool	18
2.7	Rice Genetic Engineering for Abiotic Stress Tolerance	19
2.7.1	Tolerance to water deficiency	20
2.7.2	Tolerance to Different a Biotic Stress	21
20	Recent Advances in Genome Engineering of Cereal Crops with	22
2.0	DREB Genes to enhance Stress	
Chapter Three Materials and Methods		24-33
3.1	Plant Material	24
3.1.1	The Characteristic of the Studied Rice Genotypes	24
3.1.1.1	BR-29	24
3.1.1.2	BR-28	24

3.1.1.3	BR-11	24
3.2	Drought- stress Treatment and Physiological Parameter	25
3.2.1	Observations	25
3.2.1.1	RWC (Relative Water Content)	25
3.1.1.2	Physiological Growth	25
3.2.2	Sample Collection	26
3.3	Bio informatics	26
3.3.1	Bio-informatics of DREB gene family	26
3.3.2	Primers of OsDREB Genes for PCR and RT- PCR Analysis	27
3.4	Bacterial Strain and Plasmid	28
3.5	Culture and Maintenance of Agrobacterium strains	30
3.6	Genetic Transformation	30
3.6.1	Preparation of Explants	30
3.6.2	Agrobacterium-Mediated Gene Transformation	31
3.6.3	Molecular Analysis of Putative Transgenic Plants	32
3 .6.3 .1	DNA extraction and PCR analysis	32
3.6.3.2	Southern Blot Analysis	33
4.2.4	Inheritance and expression of transgene in T ₁ Generation	33
Chapter	r Four: Results	34-78
4.1	Characterization of the OsDREB Genes Family	34
4.1.1	Genome analysis	34
4.1 .1 <i>.</i> 1	Bio informatics of OsDREB genes	34
4.1.1.2	Detection of DREB Genes in Indica and Japonica Rice Genome.	38
4.1.2	Transcript Analysis	40
4.1.2.1	Drought Stress Treatment of BR 29, BR 28 and BR 11	40
4.1.2.1.2	Relative water content (RWC) as parameter of drought stress	40
4.1.2.1.3	Drought Stress on Reproductive Organs of Rice Plant	42
4.1.2	Transcript Analysis	45

	Expression of 14 genes in different tissues under certain drought	54
4.1.2.2	stress	
	GENETIC TRANSFORMATION OF BANGLADESH RICE	54
4.2	VARIETIES	
4.2.1	Protocol Optimization of Gene Transformation	54
	Agrobacterium mediated Gene transformation of BR 29 using 2	54
4.2.1.1	types of explants in N6-MS Basal media	
	Gene Transformation of BR 29 using Embryogenic Calli (EGC)	55
4.2.1.2	in N ₆ –MS Basal Media	
	Agrobacterium mediated genetic transformation of BR 29 using	60
4.2.1.3	immature embryo in N ₆ -B5-MS basal media	
	Transformation Efficiency of Different Rice Varieties and	64
4.2.2	Explants	
	Genetic Transformation from Immature Embryo (IE) of BR 29,	64
4.2.2.1	BR 28 and BR 11	
(Genetic Transformation from Matured Embryo (ME) of BR 29,	65
4.2.2.2	BR 28 and BR 11	
4.2.3	Molecular Analysis of putative Transformed Plants.	66
4.2.3.1	Integration of Foreign Gene	66
4.2.3.2	Southern Blot Analysis of Well-Grown Transgenic Plants	74
4.2.4	Inheritance of Transgene and expression of transgene in T_1	77
1.22.1	Generation	
Chapter Five- Discussion		79-83
Chapter Six - Summary		84-85
Chapter Seven - References		86-101
Abbreviations		102

SL.	List of Tables	Page
0.1	Recent advances in transgenic rice tolerant to different abiotic	
2.1	stresses.	21
3.1	Primers of OsDreb gene family (and control genes) for	• •
	detection of the genes and transcript analysis	28
3.2	Primers for PCR analysis of transgenic plants.	32
	Summery of characterized and predicted OsDREB genes	26
4.1	from Oryza sativa var. japonica.	36
	Agrobacterium mediated genetic transformation of BR 29	
4.2	with IRS 5 and IRS 147 plasmid using 5 day old matured	55
	embryo derived seedling	
	Agrobacterium mediated genetic transformation of BR 29	
4.3	with IRS 5 and IRS 147 plasmids using matured embryo	56
	derived embryogenic calli (6 weeks after inoculation)	
	Agrobacterium mediated genetic transformation of BR 29	
	with IRS 5 and IRS 147 plasmids using matured embryo	
1 1	derived embryogenic calli (6 weeks after inoculation). Using	57
4.4	modification in inoculation process; drying (D) comparing	57
	with moistening (M).	
15	Agrobacterium mediated genetic transformation of BR 29	(0)
4.5	using immature embryo (6 -8days weeks after anthesis).	60
16	Genetic transformations from immature embryo (IE) of BR	63
4.0	29, BR 28 and BR 11	05
	Genetic transformation from matured embryo (ME) of BR	
4.7	29, BR 28 and BR 11.	65
4.8	Integrated results of transformation efficiency for BR 29 BR	
	28 and BR 11 comparing the two explants (Explants	66
	immature and matured embryo).	
	Results of PCR analysis for the presence of Hph marker gene	
4.9	of primary transformant of BR 29. This Table is summary of	66
	Figure 4.18	

	Results of PCR analysis for the presence of Hph marker gene	
4.10	of primary transformant of BR 28. This Table is summary of	68
	Figure4.19.	
	Results of PCR analysis for the presence of Hph marker gene	
4.11	of primary transformant of BR 11. This Table is summary of	70
	Figure 4.20.	
4.10	Results of the presence of Hph gene in transgenic plant	71
4.12	according to PCR analysis.	71
	Result of southern blot analysis of primary positive BR 29 T_0	
4.13	plants and copy number count. This Table is summary of	73
	Figure 4.22	
	Result of southern blot analysis of primary positive BR 28 T_0	
4.14	plants and copy number count. This Table is summary of	74
	Figure 4.23	
4.15	Result of southern blot analysis of primary positive BR 11 T_0	
	plants and copy number count. This Table is summary of	75
	Figure 4.24	
A 16	Presence of transgene (OsDREB 1A) in T1 progeny of BR 29,	76
4.10	BR 28 and BR 11 transgenic plant	,0

SL.	List of Figures	Page
1.1	Map of Bangladesh showing drought prone areas.	4
2.1	Regulation of gene expression through promoters and transcription factors.	13
2.2	The complexity of the plant response to abiotic stress.	16
2.3	A stress-regulatable DREB transcription factor	17
3.1	Partial plasmid maps	29
3.2	Restriction maps of plasmids.	29
3.3	Preparation of explant.	30
4.1	An unrooted phylogenetic tree of the DREB proteins in rice	35
4.2	Alignment of the DREB proteins from rice.	37
4.3	Detection of OsDREB genes in indica and japonica genomes by PCR analysis	39
4.4	Relative water content (RWC) of flag leaf (%)	41
4.5	Peduncle elongation rate (cm) 42	42
4.6	Panicle Exertion Rate (cm).	43
4.7	Interoricle Length elongation rate (cm).	44
4.8	Expression of OsDREB(s) in flag leaf tissue under drought stress condition	46
4.9	Expression of OsDREB(s) in panicle tissue under drought stress condition.	47
4.10	Different zones of reproductive stage of rice plant.	49
4.11	Expression of OsDREB(s) in peduncle tissue under drought stress condition	50
4.12	Expression of OsDREB(s) in different developing zones of BR 29 peduncle tissue under drought stress condition.	51
4.13	OsDREB(S) transcript level with peduncle elongation rate in BR -29.	52

4.14	Gene transformation from matured embryo derived 5day old	58
	seedling	
4.15	PCR detection of transgenic BR 29 plants plant using	59
	matured embryo as explant	
4.16	Gene transformation of BR 29 Immature embryo using	61
	droplet method of Agrobacterium infection.	
4.17	PCR for the presence of Hph marker gene in primary	62
	transformant	
4.18	PCR detection for HpT gene (product size =0.8 KB) in	67
	putative transformant of BR 29.	
4.19	PCR detection for the presence of HpT gene in putative	69
	transformant of BR 28 (product size $=0.8$ KB).	
4.20	PCR detection for the presence of HpT gene in putative	71
	transformant of BR 11.	
4.21	Southern blot analysis of BR 29 showing integration and	73
	copy number of OsDREB1A gene	
4.22	Southern blot analysis of BR 29 showing integration and	74
	copy number of OsDREB1A transgene	
4.23	Southern blot analysis of BR 28 showing integration and copy number of OsDREB1A transgene Detailed information are shown in Table 4.15	75
4.24	Southern blot analysis of BR 11 showing integration and	76
	copy number of OsDREB1A gene. Detailed information	
	shown in Table 4.15	
4.25	Drought stressed transgenic (T_1) plants of BR -29.	78
4.26	Expression of transgene (OsDREB1A) in flag leaf of	78
	transgenic (T ₁ progeny)	

ABSTRACT

Drought is one of the major constrains to the productivity of rice in many parts of the world, particularly in South and South East Asia. Among the natural disaster drought is a common phenomenon in different cropping season and it causes vulnerable yield loss of rice in Bangladesh. The aim of this study was to identify candidate gene involves in the drought response mechanism of rice and to investigate suitable method for genome engineering for popular rice cultivars in Bangladesh. Dehydration responsive binding protein (DREB) is a group of transcription factor (cis-acting element) reported to be induced by abiotic stress and activate function/regulation of target genes involves to stress tolerance (drought, salt and freezing) mechanism in plants. Reverse transcription PCR analysis confirmed the presence of 14 genes of the OsDREBs gene family (including a new OsDREB1J) in BR-29, BR-28, and BR-11 rice genome. Experiments were carried out to understand physiological response against drought stress in the studied rice cultivars. Beside the physiological parameters and molecular analysis were carried out from drought stressed, and well watered plant tissues (reproductive organ). RT-PCR analysis was performed for three major tissues at reproductive stage of rice such as flag leaf, peduncle, and panicle. The results showed that interesting response to drought stress and response pattern varied across genotypes and tissues. Most of the gene expressed positively to the change of peduncle elongation rate, panicle exertion rate, and relative water content due to drought stress level. OsDREB1A, OsDREB1G, OsDREB1F and OsDREB2A found to be most drought responsive genes across the studied varieties and among them OsDREB1A identified to be most potential for over-expression through gene transformation method to enhance drought tolerance in rice. In order to develop suitable protocol for genome engineering, attempts were made to standardize criteria for successful gene transformation in rice. Different media compositions, genotypes, and explants were evaluated for efficient Agrobacterium mediated gene transformation. OsDREB1A gene was driven by stress inducible Lip-9 promoter introduced in to BR-29, BR-28 and BR-11 to make drought tolerant rice lines. A total number of 117 individual transgenic events were confirmed by genomic PCR of OsDREB1A. Southern blotting was revealed the transgenic integration. Molecular analysis of T₁ progeny demonstrated the stable integration, inheritance, and expression of the OsDREB1A gene. The subsequent segregating generation followed the mendalian 3:1 monogenic inheritance pattern of the transgene. In green house, transgenic plants growth (T₁ progeny) was

vigorous and showed normal flowering and grain setting. The transgenic lines were given drought stress in green house condition, showed enhanced drought tolerance than nontransgenic plants. These finding suggests that plants with enhanced drought tolerance developed by genome engineering may contribute to reduce the yield loss problem due to uneven drought in the Asian and South Asian countries including Bangladesh where the population consumes rice as staple food.

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

INTRODUCTION

1.1 General Introduction

Demand for food and fiber is determined by the number of people to be fed and clothed. According to the united nation organization (UNO), the worlds population is expected to rise to at least 9.3 billion by the year 2050 and global demographic trends are not expected to stabilized before 2100 (UNO, 2001). A special impact will be felt in developing countries, as projections indicate a rise in populations to 8.2 billion by 2050 from the present level of 4.9 billion. About 59% of the increase over the next 25 years will take place only in south Asia and sub- Saharan Africa where poverty and hunger are already whispered (James, 2000;Hossain, 2001). As a result, more food and fibers are needed to satisfy demand, these being the most basic human needs. An increase in food production of more than 50% is needed to meet the requirements of the projected population increase, which is one of the most formidable challenges for humankind. Moreover, food demand also increases from the changes in food habit of people (James, 2000 and UNO, 2001). This increased demand can only be achieved by diversifying crop production or by increasing crop productivity.

Rice, (*Oryza sativa* L) is one of world's most important food crops and the staple food for more than three billion people or over half the world's population (FAO, 2004). It is cultivated in about 11% of the world land. Present annual rice production is 598 million tons, which is produced from about 153.7 millions hectares of land (FAO, 2001). Rice represents about 23% of global caloric consumption whereas wheat and maize represent only 17% and 9%, respectively. Approximately 92 percent (perhaps more) of the world's rice produced and consumed in Asia, particularly in south and south East Asia, as a staple food, providing between 30-70% of the necessary calories per person (Papademetriou, 1999; Kush, 2001). It provides 27 per cent of the dietary energy supply and 20 per cent of dietary protein intake in the developing world. Grown in at least 114 mostly developing countries, in Asia it covers half of the arable land used for agriculture in many countries (Cantrell and Hettel, 2004). This shows that production and consumption of rice is mostly confined to Asia where the population density is high.

Introduction 2

As far as increased food production is concerned, this can be achieved either expanding cultivable lands or by increasing production per unit area. Evidence suggests that increased production per unit area is more likely than the expansion of land under cultivation (Paterson et al., 1991; Toennissen, 1991; Mannion, 1995). With growing urbanization and industrialization, the area of fertile agricultural land used for the production of food and fibers has been decreasing, due to the demand for housing, roads and factories. Moreover, the chances of increasing cultivable land are low in densely populated countries of the world, such as Bangladesh and China. This being the case, high yielding varieties with excellent grain quality, adaptable to adverse agro-climatic conditions such as drought, salinity, unsuitable soil structure, and nutrition deficiency with durable resistance to insects and pest are clearly required (Toennisen, 1991). In other words, food production increase must be achieved from less land with less labor, water fertilizer and pesticides, and the increase in production must be sustainable (Virmani, 1996). However, it is not an easy task to meet the demand for increased agriculture productivity with a decrease in the farmland available. Consequently, genetic improvement of crops represents one of the most important approaches to attain a balance between food production and population growth (Kush, 1997; Tinsley and McCouch, 1997). The combined application of conventional breeding molecular biology and biotechnology will help to relieve the task of increasing food production.

1.2 Constrains for Rice Production in its Ecosystems

The rice ecosystems are low land, upland flood prone or deep water, and irrigated ecosystems. They are mainly dependent on water regime, rainfall pattern, depth and duration of flooding and drainage. More than 50 % of world rice area is under irrigation and contributes to about 75% of the world rice production. In an irrigated ecosystem, rice productivity is high, and this is largely due to the adoption of modern rice technology by farmers. Upland ecosystem account for about 15% of the world rice production area but contribute only 5% of total rice production. Deep-water ecosystem account for about 10% of the world's rice crop area and contribution to total production is also 5%. As a result, rice production is always subject to drought, flood, and saline condition. Rainfed lowland ecosystems predominate in the worlds most densely populated rural regions, such as South and Southeast Asia. They contribute about 17% of the world rice productivity lower in rainfed ecosystem than that irrigated. This low productivity is due to floods or drought

or both occur almost every year. Moreover, salinity (Flower et al.,2000; Koyama et al.,2001) causes low productivity in rainfed lowland ecosystems. It is clear from the above statistic that the production of rice per unit area is less in rainfed lowland, upland, and flood prone or deep-water ecosystems. One reason may be the lack of high yielding variety for these ecosystems. Therefore, rice production could be increased more efficiently in these ecosystems through the selection or development of appropriate varieties, as the production is poor or indigent.

Major environmental stresses are drought, high temperature, low temperature, flood, salinity, and high radiation (Boyer, 1982; Herdt, 1991) and account for about 85% of the total crop plant s production losses (Boyer, 1982). Among these, drought and high temperature considered major factors that limit the yield of crops (Boyer, 1982). Water is the most important factor than any other for the development of crops. Drought limits the yield at some stages of the crop cycle in rainfed and upland conditions. In upland and lowland areas, farmers generally do not have access to irrigation, resulting to low yield due to water stress caused by uneven distribution, and unpredictable and insufficient rainfall patterns (Hossain, 1996). More than one third of the South and South-East Asian rice lands are under rainfed lowland conditions, where drought and flood along with salinity hamper crop production at some stages of crop growth. In eastern India, farmers identified drought stresses as the foremost constrain to higher yield in upland and rainfed ecosystems (Herdt, 1996; Mackill, 1996). These ecosystems may experience frequent and severe water stress during the rice-growing period at any time. The rainfed lowland as well as uplands offers tremendous potential for increasing rice production and for making rice profitable (IRRI, 1982; Toennesson, 1991; Ribout et al., 1996). Productivity of rice could be increased in upland and rainfed ecosystems with the development of drought resistant varieties.

1.3 Rationale of the Work

Bangladesh is one of the most densely populated countries in the world. Present population is about 147 million and more than 900 people living on per square kilometer area. Rice occupies the central role of Bangladesh economy and agriculture, it accounts for nearly 18% of national GDP and provide about 70% of an average total caloric intake. The impact of drought spreads disproportionately among regions of Bangladesh. The High Barind Tract of northwest Bangladesh is relatively dry, receiving only 50 inches of rainfall annually occurring in June to October. The eastern districts, in contrast, receive more than 80 inches of rainfall (Figure 1.1)



Figure 1.1 Map of Bangladesh showing drought prone areas.

Nevertheless, drought can hit both drought-prone and no drought-prone areas (Nur-E-Elahi et al., 1999; Saleh et al., 2000). Drought adversely affects all three rice varieties (aman, aus, and boro) grown in three different cropping seasons in Bangladesh. Droughts in March-April prevent land preparation and plowing activities from being conducted on time. As a result, broadcast aman, aus, and jute cannot be sown on schedule. Droughts in May and June destroy broadcast aman, aus, and jute plants. Inadequate rains in August delay transplantation of aman in high land areas, while droughts in September and October reduce yield of both broadcast and transplanted aman and delay the sowing of pulses and potatoes. Boro, wheat, and other crops grown in the dry season are also periodically affected by drought (Saleh and Bhuiyan, 1995). However, the loss of rice production is the most costly damage incurred by droughts in Bangladesh. BR-11, BR-28, and BR-29 are among the most widely grown cultivars in Bangladesh. BR-11 is grown during 'aman' season (summer to autumn/wet monsoon), the most widely planted season started at the onset of the monsoon in July. BR 28 and BR 29 are irrigated, drywinter season crop that is transplanted in February. Hence, they were chosen for the present study.

Drought is a major limitation on rice production and several approaches have been suggested for enhancing drought tolerance of popular varieties. These approaches include conventional breeding, marker-aided selection to understand the physiological and molecular responses of stress related gene(s) to drought stress and genetic transformation .. Plants respond and adapt to stresses to survive under stress conditions at the molecular and cellular levels as well as at the physiological and biochemical levels. Therefore, environmental stresses can induce the expression of a large amount of genes. Among these are many transcription factors that regulate the expression of downstream genes by specifically binding to cis-elements or forming transcriptional complexes with other proteins. Expression of a variety of genes has been demonstrated to be induced by these stresses in a variety of plants (Ingram and Bartels, 1996; Shinozaki and Yamaguchi- Shinozaki, 1996, 2000; Thomashow, 1999). The cis- and trans-acting elements that function in stress-responsive gene expression have been precisely analyzed to elucidate the molecular mechanisms of gene expression in response to drought stress. The dehydration-responsive element (DRE) with the core sequence A/GCCGAC was identified as a cis-acting promoter element in regulating gene expression in response to drought, high salt, and cold stresses in Arabidopsis (Yamaguchi-Shinozaki and Shinozaki, 1994). Rice, an important crop plant, has also emerged as an ideal model species for the study of crop genes because of its commercial value, relatively small genome size (approx. 430 Mb), diploid origin (2x=24), and close relationship with other important cereal crops. It is important to analyze the DRE/DREB (CRT/CBF) regulon in rice to understand the molecular mechanisms of stress tolerance and improve monocots with higher stress tolerance by gene transfer. In rice Some DREB homologues have been isolated and analyzed (Dubouzet et al.,2003).Based on these repots one of the aim of this research was to analyze the expression of DREB gene family under in some Bangladeshi rice variety under drought stress and well water condition.

Several different approaches have been attempted to improve the stress tolerance of plants by gene transfer (Shinozaki et al., 2003). The genes selected for transformation were those encoding enzymes required for the biosynthesis of various osmoprotectants. Other genes that have been selected for transformation include those that encode enzymes for modifying membrane lipids, LEA protein, and detoxification enzymes. In all these experiments, a single gene for a protective protein or an enzyme was over expressed under the control of the constitutive 35S cauliflower mosaic virus (CaMV) promoter in transgenic plants, although several genes have been shown to function in environmental stress tolerance and response. The genes encoding protein factors that regulate gene expression and signal transduction and that function in stress responses may be useful for improving the tolerance of plants to stresses so can regulate many downstream genes involved in stress tolerance. DRE has been shown to function in gene expression in response to stress in tobacco plants, that suggests the existence of similar regulatory systems in tobacco and other crop plants (Yamaguchi-Shinozaki and Shinozaki, 1994). The DRE related motifs have been reported in the promoter region of cold-inducible Brassica napus and wheat genes (Jiang et al., 1996, Ouellet et al., 1998). CBF/DREB1 transcription factors were also identified in B. napus, wheat, rye, tomato, and rice, and all of them showed a rapid response to cold stress (Jaglo et al., 2001, Dubouzet et al., 2003). On the other hand, over expression of the Arabidopsis DREB1/CBF genes in transgenic B. Napus or tobacco plants induced expression of orthologs of Arabidopsis DREB1/CBF-targeted genes and increased the freezing tolerance of the transgenic plants (Jaglo et al., 2001, Kasuga et al., 1999). These observations suggest that the DRE/ DREB regulon can be used to improve the tolerance of various kinds of agriculturally important crop plants to drought, high salinity, and freezing stresses by gene transfer. Another aim of the present research to enhance drought tolerance in BR-29, BR 28 and BR-11, the high yielding and popular varieties by over expression of DREB gene(s).

1.4 Objectives of the Work

Rice is not only an important crop but also a model monocot crop. It is crucial to analyze the DRE/DREB (CRT/CBF) regulon in rice to understand the molecular mechanisms of drought tolerance and produce drought tolerant rice cultivars. To examine the existence of the DRE/DREB regulon in Bangladeshi rice cultivar, rice DREB genes were analyzed to check their potentiality, Stress responsiveness, and function in the stress signal.

In the current study three widely cultivated Bangladeshi rice cultivars named, BRRI-11, BRRI- 28, and BRRI-29 were used for molecular analysis of DREB gene family under drought and for the development of drought tolerant through genetic engineering approaches.

Therefore, the present research project has been undertaken considering following objectives.

- (A) 1. Characterization of gene expression of the DREB genes family by RT-PCR methods.
 - 2. Identification of suitable candidate genes.
- (B) 1. Optimization of genome engineering method for Bangladeshi rice varieties viz. BR11, BR29, and BR28.
 - Production and molecular characterization of transgenic plants to enhance drought tolerance in Bangladeshi rice variety by over expression of DREB gene(s) by Agrobacterium mediated gene transformation.

CHAPTER 2 REVIEW OF LITERATURE

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

2.1 Pathway of Crop Genetic Improvement

Within the last 100 years, the world has seen the rise of genetics as a scientific discipline (1900s). Which includes the finding of DNA as the hereditary material (1944), the elucidation of the double helix structure of the DNA molecule (1953), the cracking of the genetic code (1966), the ability to isolate genes (1973), and the application of DNA recombinant techniques (from 1980 onwards). Methods of crop improvement have also changed dramatically throughout this century. Mass and pure line selection in landraces, consisting of genotype mixtures, was the popular breeding techniques until the 1930s for most crops. In the 1930s maize breeders started the commercial development of double cross hybrids that was followed by the extensive utilization of single crop hybrids since the 1960s (Troyer 1996). Pedigree, bulk, backcross, and other selection methods were also developed especially for self-pollinating crop species. Such scientific advances in plant breeding led to the so-called 'Green Revolution', one of the greatest achievements to feed the world in the years of the Cold War (Perkins, 1997). Owing to this agricultural betterment, cereal production, which accounts for more than 50% of the total energy intake of the world's poor, kept in pace with the high average population growth rate of 1.8% since 1950 (Daily et al., 1998). Today, 370 kg of cereals per person are harvested as compared to only 275 kg in the 1950s; i.e., in excess of 33% per capita gain. Similar progress in other food crops resulted in 20% per capita gains since the early 1960s. According to FAO (1995), there are 150 million fewer hungry people in the world today than 40 years ago, though there were twice as many human beings. Despite this splendid progress in crop productivity, even greater progress must be made in order to feed an additional two billion people by the early part of the 21st century (Anderson, 1996a). Around 800 million people are hungry today and another 185 million pre-school children are still malnourished owing to lack of food and water, or disease (Herdt, 1998). Hence as suggested by the Nobel Peace Laureate, Norman Bourlag (1997), new biotechniques, in addition to conventional plant breeding, are needed to boost yields of the crops that feed the world.

Careful choice of such biotechniques as well as a realistic assessment of their potential in crop improvement is needed to avoid not only the criticism of the antiscience lobbyists but also the distrust of pragmatic traditional breeders (Simmonds, 1997). For example, a World Bank panel recently released for discussion a well-based report concerning bioengineering of crops (Kendall et al.,1997). In this working paper, the panel members recommend, "to give priority to all aspects of increasing agricultural productivity in the developing world while encouraging the necessary transition to sustainable methods". Indeed, plant biotechnology has been regarded as a priority area for technology transfer (Altman and Watanabe, 1995), because genetically modified food, feed, and fibre are of vital concern to the developing world (Ives and Bedford, 1998). Therefore, the industrialized countries could share their biotechniques and avoid policies that do not allow the progress of agriculture in poor, non-industrialized parts of the world (Erbisch and Maredia, 1998), where this economic activity still provides 60 to 80% employment and 50% of national income (Anderson 1996). Such support will assist the developing world towards food self-reliance (Herdt, 1998), which will be very important to avoid hunger and keep peace in many regions of the tropics, where the agricultural sector remains the most important basis for economic growth. Furthermore, a wealthy society provides high living standards to its citizens.

Tissue culture was developed in the 1950s and became popular in the 1960s. Today, micro-propagation and in vitro conservation are standard techniques in most important crops, especially those with vegetative propagation. At the beginning of the 1980s genetic engineering of plants remained a promise of the future, although gene transfer had already been achieved earlier in a bacterium. The first transgenic plant, a tobacco accession resistant to an antibiotic, was reported in 1983. Transgenic crops with herbicide, virus or insect resistance, delayed fruit ripening, male sterility, and new chemical composition have been released to the market in last decade (NCGR, 1998; USDA-APHIS, 1997). In 1996, there were about 3 million ha of transgenic crops grown in the world (mainly in North America) whereas in excess of 34 million ha (a 12-fold addition) of transgenic crops will be harvested this year in North America, Argentina, China, and South Africa among other countries. Argentina is the leading developing country with an excess of 4 million ha of transgenic herbicide-resistant soybean. There are 4.4 million ha of transgenic corn (14% of total acreage), 5 million ha of transgenic soybean (20%), and 1.6 million ha of transgenic canola (42%) grown only in North America (Moore, 1998). It has been calculated that in 1998 US farmers are growing over 50% of their cotton fields with transgenic seeds, the largest percentage for any crop ever. Trees are the next target in the agenda of genetic engineering.

Allozymes were available as the first biochemical genetic markers in the 1960s. Population geneticists took advantage of such marker system for their early research. In the 1970s, restriction fragment length polymorphisms (RFLP) and Southern blotting were added to the toolbox of the geneticists. Taq polymerase was found in the 1980s, and the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) developed shortly afterwards. Since then, markeraided analysis based on PCR has become routine in plant genetic research and marker systems have shown their potential in plant breeding (Paterson, 1997). Furthermore, new single nucleotide polymorphic markers based on high density DNA arrays, a technique known as 'gene chips' (Chee et al., 1996), have been developed. With 'gene chips', DNA belonging to thousand of genes can be arranged in small matrices s (or chips) and probed with labeled cDNA from a tissue of choice. DNA chip technology uses microscopic arrays (or micro-arrays) of molecules immobilized on solid surfaces for biochemical analysis (Lemieux et al., 1998; Marshall and Hodgson, 1998). An electronic device connected to a computer may read this information, which will facilitate markerassisted selection in crop breeding. In summary, since Mendel's work on peas, there have been five eras in genetic marker evolution. Liu, 1997 describes the five eras as: morphology and cytology in early genetics (until late 1950s), protein and allozyme electrophoresis in the pre-recombinant DNA time (1960 - mid1970s), RFLP and minisatellites in the pre-PCR age (mid 1970s - 1985), random amplified polymorphic DNA, microsatellites, expressed sequence tags, sequence tagged sites, and amplified fragment length polymorphism in the Oligocene period (1986 - 1995) and complete DNA sequences with known or unknown function as well as complete protein catalogs in the current cyber genetics generation (1996 onwards). The driving force for such a development has been the scientific interest of human beings to understand and manipulate the inheritance of their own characters.

2.2 Recent Advances in Rice Biotechnology

Rice is the most important food crop in the world. Almost half of the world's population depends on rice as their staple food (Coffman and Juliano, 1987). So far, an advance in breeding of rice has kept pace with the growing demand, despite losses suffered because of various biotic and abiotic factors. Over the next 7 to 8 years, global rice plantings are predicted to remain static, which will result in a shortfall of about 130 million tones (Khush, 2001; Brookes and Barfoot, 2003). Therefore, conventional breeding methods need to be supplemented with recent achievements in rice biotechnology to meet the needs of the growing world population. Rice genetic transformation has taken rapid strides since the first transgenic rice plant was produced 15 years ago. During the last 10 years, tremendous progress has been made to develop a high-frequency, routine and reproducible genetic transformation protocol of rice either through direct DNA transfer or by Agrobacterium-mediated transformation technologies. Using these technologies, a number of important traits, including quality and nutritional value, have been addressed. These improvements could not be possible through the application of conventional breeding technologies. Rice reached another milestone by becoming the first crop plant to have its genome sequenced (Sasaki and Burr, 2000; Barry, 2001; Delseny, 2003; The Rice Chromosome 10 Sequencing Consortium, 2003; Sasaki et al., 2005). Besides its own improvement, the sequencing of rice genome opens up the possibility of improving other cereals such as maize and wheat as there is significant conservation of genes among cereals (Devos and Gale, 2000; Tyagi et al.,2004). It has been suggested that these advances in rice and other crops will realize a second green revolution through genetic engineering of food crops (Sakamoto and Matsuoka, 2004).

Most of these gains were not possible through conventional breeding technologies. Transgenic rice system has been used to understand the process of transformation itself, the integration pattern of transgene as well as to modulate gene expression. New molecular tools such as inducible expression of transgene and selectable marker-free technology help in producing superior transgenic product. It is also a step towards alleviating public concerns relating to issues of transgenic technology and gain regulatory approval. Knowledge gained from rice can also be applied to improve other cereals. The completion of the rice genome sequencing together with a rich collection of full-length cDNA resources has opened up a plethora of opportunities, paving the way to integrate data from the large-scale projects to solve specific biological problems (Bajaj and Mohanti, 2005)

2.3 Transcription Factors as Regulators of Any Target Genes

In molecular biology, a **transcription factor** is a protein that regulates the binding of RNA polymerase and the initiation of transcription. A transcription factor binds upstream to either enhance or repress transcription of a gene by assisting or blocking RNA polymerase binding. Transcription factors are usually modular proteins, have several effect or domains (DNA binding & activator domain), and affect regulation of gene expression. The regulation of transcription factors is a highly complex process as it is dependent upon a number of events, most notable of which are the presence of other DNA binding proteins (including other transcription factors) as well as local chromatin structure. Initial models, based on *in vitro* experiments suggested that there is a definite assembly sequence of transcription factors and are highly intertwined. Furthermore epigenetic information present on DNA appears to play an important role in transcriptional activation.

There are three classes of transcription factors:

- General transcription factors are involved in the formation of a pre-initiation complex. The most common are abbreviated as TFIIA, TFIIB, TFIID, TFIIE, TFIIF, and TFIIH. They are ubiquitous and interact with the core promoter region surrounding the transcription start site(s) of all class II genes.
- Upstream transcription factors are proteins that bind somewhere upstream of the initiation site to stimulate or repress transcription.

Inducible transcription factors are similar to upstream transcription factors but require activation or inhibition.

The exquisite coordination of cellular processes needed to maintain life might be likened to a symphony, in which the many different instruments must play their parts in

Review Of Literature 13

time with all the others. The timing of gene expression is one of the great puzzles of understanding life: How does each gene get turned on and off at the right time? Although transcription factors are clearly an important part of the answer, they themselves are proteins—the products of genes that must be regulated by other transcription factors. The way out of this paradox is to remember that each organism does not arise from nothing, nor does it spring forth fully formed, with all of its parts fully functioning. Rather, it develops from a preexisting cell, with a specific set of transcription factors in place to turn on a specific set of developmental genes, many of which are themselves transcription factors that turn on other genes. Although this is, only the barest outline of an explanation that is still being worked out, it is clear that the pulsing interplay of transcription factors is a central feature of life's coordinated complexity (Miles, 2001). The example below (Figure 2.1) provides clear view of the regulation of transcription factors.



Figure 2.1 Regulation of gene expression through promoters and transcription factors. (1) The enzyme RNA polymerase II initiates transcription at a specific site in the promoter. (2) Certain 'basal' transcription factors control the binding of RNA polymerase to this site. Other proteins that bind to specific short DNA stretches in the promoter. And basal factors work together to activate or inhibit transcription. Drugs such as alcohol may modify the activity of those factors (3) here, alcohol is arbitrarily assumed to increase the activity of an activating transcription factor (ATF), resulting in (4) increased RNA synthesis from the alcohol responsive gene. (5) Genes lacking this particular ATF binding site would not respond to alcohol. (Source: Miles, 2001).

2.4 Transcription Factors that Mediate Abiotic Stress Response

The term abiotic stress refers to factors such as sub and supra optimal temperatures, excess salt (primarily NaCl) levels, reduced water availability leading to dehydration stress, excess water resulting in flooding stresses (which is associated with reduced oxygen supply leading to anaerobic stress as well) and oxidative stress (caused by low temperature stress, water stress, light stress, chemical stress etc).

Abiotic stresses adversely affect almost all major field grown plants belonging to varied ecosystem. Abiotic stress are the primary cause of crop loss worldwide, reducing average yields for most major crop plants by more than 50% (Boyer, 1982; Bray et al.,2000). Drought and salinity are becoming particularly widespread in many regions, and may cause salinization of more than 50% of all arable lands by the year 2050. Abiotic stresses lead to a series of morphological, physiological, biochemical, and molecular changes that adversely affect plant growth and productivity (Wang et al., 2001a). Drought, salinity, extreme temperatures, and oxidative stress are often interconnected, and may induce similar cellular damage. For example, drought and/or salinization are manifested primarily as osmotic stress, resulting in the disruption of homeostasis and ion distribution in the cell (Serrano et al., 1999; Zhu, 2001). Oxidative stress, which frequently accompanies high temperature, salinity, or drought stress, may cause denaturation of functional and structural proteins (Smirnoff, 1998). Consequently, these diverse environmental stresses often activate similar cell signaling pathways (Shinozaki and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, 2000; Knight and Knight, 2001) and cellular responses, such as the production of stress proteins, up-regulation of anti-oxidants and accumulation of compatible solutes (Vierling and Kimpel, 1992; Cushman and Bohnert, 2000). The complex plant response to abiotic stress, which involves many genes and biochemical-molecular mechanisms, is schematically represented in Fig. 2.2. The ongoing elucidation of the molecular control mechanisms of abiotic stress tolerance, which may result in the use of molecular tools for engineer more tolerant plants, is based on the expression of specific stress-related genes. These genes include three major categories:

(i) those that are involved in signaling cascades and in transcriptional control, such as MyC, MAP kinases and SOS kinase (Shinozaki and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki 1997; Munnik *et al.* 1999), Phospholipases (Chapman, 1998; Frank et al.,2000), and transcriptional factors such as HSF, and the CBF/DREB and ABF/

ABRE families (Stochinger et al.,1997; Scho"ffl et al.,1998; Choi et al.,2000; Shinozaki and Yamaguchi- Shinozaki, 2000);

(ii) those that function directly in the protection of membranes and proteins, such as heatshock proteins (Hsps) and chaperones, late embryogenesis abundant (LEA) proteins (Vierling, 1991; Ingram and Bartels, 1996; Tomashow, 1999; Bray et al.,2000), osmoprotectants, and free-radical scavengers (Bohnert and Sheveleva, 1998);

(iii) those that are involved in water and ion uptake and transport such as aquaporins and ion transporters (Serrano et al.,1999; Zimmermann and Sentenac, 1999; Blumwald, 2000). The readers can refer to many excellent reviews on this topic (Vierling, 1991; Ingram and Bartels, 1996; Bohnert and Sheveleva, 1998; Smirnoff, 1998; Tomashow, 1999; Blumwald, 2000; Bray et al.,2000; Cushman and Bohnert, 2000; Shinozaki and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, 1997, 2000; Serrano and Rodriguez-Navarro, 2001; Zhu, 2002).

To maintain growth and productivity, plants must adapt to stress conditions and deploy specific tolerance mechanisms. Plant modification for enhanced tolerance is mostly based on the manipulation of genes that protect and maintain the function and structure of cellular components. In contrast to most monogenic traits of engineered resistance to pests and herbicides, the genetically complex responses to abiotic stress conditions are more difficult to control and engineer. Present engineering strategies rely on the transfer of one or several genes that are either involved in signaling and regulatory pathways, or that encode enzymes present in pathways leading to the synthesis of functional and structural protectants, such as osmolytes and antioxidants, or that encode stress-tolerance-conferring proteins. The current efforts to improve plant stress tolerance by gene transformation have resulted in important achievements; however, the nature of the genetically complex mechanisms of abiotic stress tolerance, and the potential detrimental side effects, make this task extremely difficult.



Figure 2.2 The complexity of the plant response to abiotic stress. Primary stresses, such as drought, salinity, cold, heat and chemical pollution are often interconnected, and cause cellular damage and secondary stresses, such as osmotic and oxidative stress. The initial stress signals (e.g. osmotic and ionic effects, or temperature, membrane fluidity changes) trigger the downstream signaling process and transcription controls which activate stress-responsive mechanisms to reestablish homeostasis and protect and repair damaged proteins and membranes. Inadequate response at one or several steps in the signaling and gene activation may ultimately result in irreversible changes cellular of homeostasis and in the destruction of functional and structural proteins and membranes, leading to cell death. (Source : Wang et al., 2003)

2.5 DREBs as Transcription factors and their significance in plant Stress Tolerance

Plant stress responses are regulated by multiple signaling pathways that activate gene transcription and its downstream machinery. Plant genomes contain a large number of transcription factors (TFs); for example, Arabidopsis has about 5.9% of its genome coding for more than 1,500 TFs (Riechmann et al.,2000). Most of these TFs belong to a few large multigene families, e.g. MYB, AP2/EREBP, bZIP and WRKY. Individual members of the same family often respond differently to various stress stimuli. On the other hand, some stress responsive genes may share the same TFs, as indicated by the significant overlap of the gene-expression profiles that are induced in response to different stresses (Bohnert et al.,2001; Seki et al.,2001; Chen et al.,2002; Fowler and Thomashow 2002; Kreps et al.,2002).

DREB transcription factors play key roles in plant stress signalling transduction pathway, and they can specifically bind to DRE/CRT element (G/ACCGAC) and activate the expression of many stress inducible genes. The dehydration-responsive transcription factors (DREB) and C-repeat binding factors (CBF) bind to DRE and CRT cis-acting elements that contain the same motif (CCGAC). Members of the CBF/DREB1
family, such as CBF1, CBF2, and CBF3 (or DREB1B, DREB1C, and DREB1A, respectively) are themselves stress-inducible. DREB/CBF proteins are encoded by AP2/EREBP multigene families and mediate the transcription of several genes such as rd29A, rd17, cor6.6, cor15a, erd10, kin1, kin2 and others in response to cold and water stress (Ingram and Bartels, 1996; Stockinger et al.,1997; Gilmour et al.,1998; Liu et al.,1998; Seki et al.,2001; Thomashow et al.,2001). Fig. 2.3 illustrates the regulatory function of DREB transcription factors. The study of DREB transcription factors suggests that a transcription factor may control the expression of many genes involved in correlated characters. In molecular breeding to improve crop stress-resistance, it may be a more effective strategy to improve or enhance the control capability of a key transcription factor for the ideal and multiple effects, compared with the transfer of a single functional gene for improving a single trait. If the regulatory ability of a key transcription factor is enhanced, it can activate the expressions of many target genes controlling correlated characters, and then make a fundamental improvement.



Figure 2.3 A stress-regulatable DREB transcription factor can activate the expression of DRE-element-containing target genes involved in plant tolerance to drought, high salt, and cold stress. (Source:Liu et al., 2000)

2.6 DREB Genes in Crop Gene Pool

Stress inducible regulatory genes that encode proteins which act as transcription factors (e.g. DREB genes from Arabidopsis) have been validated through over-expressed in transgenic plants, which show stress-tolerant phenotypes (Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, and Shinozaki, 2006). Thus, since regulatory genes appear to be an important component of plants response to environmental stresses, there have been many efforts to isolate abiotic stress-inducible transcription factors in other species, especially in important cereal crops.

In rice, one homolog, named OsDREB2A, was identified as a DREB2-type protein. Similar to Arabidopsis DREB2A, OsDREB2A was gradually induced by dehydration and high salinity stress, but hardly increased under cold stress (Dubouzet et al., 2003). A transcription factor, OsDREB1B, has been also isolated in rice, and shown to be over-expressed in transgenic Arabidopsis plants under cold and high-temperature and providing tolerance to those stresses (Qin et al., 2007b).

In wheat, the TaDREB1 was found to be induced by cold, salinity and drought, and was classified as a DREB2-type transcription factor based on phylogenetic analysis (Shen et al., 2003). Similarly, a gene named TdDRF1 has been isolated and characterized in durum wheat (T. durum) (Latini et al., 2007). This gene belongs to the DREB gene family and produces three forms of transcripts through alternative splicing. The truncated form TdDRF1.2 was at all times the most expressed and together with TdDRF1.3 transcript, it increased sharply after 4 days of dehydration, but then decreased at 7 days, whereas the TdDRF1.1 transcript was the least expressed overall and less variable with the duration of dehydration. In barley, a DREB2-type protein HvDRF1, was also reported to accumulate under drought and salt stresses and was involved in ABA-mediated gene regulation (Xue and Loveridge, 2004).

Qin et al., (2007a) cloned ZmDREB2A, a DREB2 homolog from maize, the transcripts were stimulated by cold, dehydration, salt and heat stresses in maize seedlings. Moreover, their research showed that constitutive or stress-inducible expression of ZmDREB2A resulted in improved drought stress tolerance. Finally, the authors indicated that over-expression of ZmDREB2A also enhanced thermo-tolerance in transgenic plants,

which suggests it may play a dual functional role in mediating the expression of genes responsive to both water and heat stress.

A cDNA with an open reading frame of 332 amino acids, encoding the transcription activation factor DREB2A, was cloned recently from pearl millet (*Pennisetum glaucum*), which is well known as one of the most stress tolerant food grain crop of the semi-arid tropics (Agarwal et al.,2007). Three DREB homologue genes (GmDREBa, GmDREBb and GmDREBc) have also been isolated from soybean (*Glycine max*), and all of them bound to the dehydratation-responsive element (Li et al., 2005). More recently, the function of these genes has been validated through their over-expression in transgenic soybean plants where they conferred drought and salinity tolerance (Chen et al., 2007).

The above results show a consistent presence and role of DREB genes in abiotic stress responses across species. This highlight that transcription factors are be ubiquitous in higher plants, and reinforces the value of using plant model systems for identifying useful genes that can be implemented in the germplasm enhancement of food staples. Hence, geneticists can search for more DREB homolog(s) through allele mining in crop species of the semi-arid tropics such as millets or sorghum (Sorghum bicolor). However, it is critically important that this type of work is carried out in close collaboration with physiologists to ensure accurate and precise testing of their performance under appropriate water deficit profiles and other stresses. When such work is carried out under a holistic approach, it is likely to open new paths for the genetic betterment of crop species for improved food security and enhanced livelihoods of poor farmers across the developing world.

2.7 Rice Genetic Engineering for Abiotic Stress Tolerance

It has been estimated that abiotic stresses such as drought, salinity, extreme temperatures, submergence and oxidative stress reduce crop yield worldwide by more than 50% (Bray et al., 2000). These stresses are often interconnected, cause similar cellular damage and activate similar cell-signalling pathways (Shinozaki and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, 2000; Zhu, 2001; Zhu, 2003). Several proteins, antioxidants, and compatible solutes are induced because of abiotic stress responses. Many plant species have been produced over-expressing these compounds and tested for various abiotic

stresses, most prominent being salt/drought tolerance (Bajaj et al., 1999; Apse and Blumwald, 2002). Recently, the focus has been to engineer abiotic stress tolerance by over-expressing structural and regulatory proteins to activate the multistep cascade involved in stress response (Zhang et al., 2004). However, most of this research has been carried out in model plants such as *Arabidopsis* and tobacco. Therefore, the challenge is to translate the information obtained from model plants into commercial crop varieties (Zhang et al., 2004).

2.7.1 Tolerance to water deficiency

Drought is one of the most important factors that reduce rice yield world wide. The transgenic approach imparted tolerance to dehydration in transgenic model dicot species (Bajaj et al., 1999; Tyagi and Mohanty, 2000), have been extended to crop plants such as rice (Table 2.1). Further, many new genes have been isolated that provide water-deficit tolerance in model plants (Mukhopadhyay et al., 2004; Zhang et al., 2004). The dehydration responsive element (DRE) with core sequence A/GCCGAC has been identified as a *cis*-acting promoter element that activates expression of several genes under abiotic stress conditions (Yamaguchi-Shinozaki and Shinozaki, 1994). Dubouzet et al., (2003) isolated five rice DREB orthologs of Arabidopsis named as OsDREB1A, OsDREB1B, OsDREB1C, OsDREB1D, and OsDREB2A and analysed their function in Arabidopsis. The authors said that they generated transgenic rice over-expressing various OsDREB proteins in combination with several promoters and suggested that OsDREB1A could be very useful for producing transgenic dicot and monocot plants with higher tolerance to drought, salt and/or cold stresses. However, it should be noted that constitutive over-expression of these factors may cause aberrant phenotype (Shen et al., 2003), so these genes need to be expressed under regulated/inducible promoter.

2.7.2 Tolerance to Different a Biotic Stress.

Introduction by gene transfer of several stress-inducible genes has demonstrably enhanced abiotic stress tolerance in transgenic plants (Zhang et al., 2004; Bartels and Sunkar, 2005; Umezawa et al., 2006). These particular genes encode key enzymes regulating biosynthesis of compatible solutes such as amino acids (e.g. proline), quaternary and other amines (e.g. glycinebetaine and polyamines), and a variety of sugars and sugar alcohols (e.g. mannitol, trehalose, galactinol, and raffinose).Recent advances in transgenic rice tolerant to different abiotic stresses are summarized in table 2.1.

Gene/function	Source	Performance of transgenic plant	References		
GS2/glutamine synthase	Rice	Tolerant to salt and possibly chilling stresses	Hoshida et al. (2000)		
OsCDPK7/calcium- dependent protein kinase	Rice	Tolerant to sait and drought stresses	Saijo et al. (2000)		
OsMAPK5/MAP kinase	Rice	Inverse modulation of biotic and abiotic stress tolearance by MAP kinase	Xiong and Yang (2003)		
YK1/rice homolog of maize HC toxin reductase	Rice	Tolerant to multiple abiotic stresses including salt and submergence	Uchimiya et al. (2002)		
OsNHX1, AgNHX1/	Rice,	Tolerance to salt stress	Ohta et al. (2002);		
Na ⁺ /H ⁺ antiporter HVPIP2; 1/aquaporins	<i>Atriplex</i> gmelini, гісе Barley	Differential response to salt-stress	Fukuda et al. (2004); Katsuhara et al. (2003); Lian et al. (2004)		
Adc, Samdc/polyamine biosynthesis	Datura/oat/ tritordeum	Salt/drought tolerant	Roy and Wu (2001, 2002); Capeli et al. (2004)		
HVA1/LEA proteins	Barley, wheat	Tolerant to salt and dehydration stress	Cheng et al. (2002); Rohila et al. (2002); Babu et al. (2004)		
codA/glycine betaine	Arthrobactergl obiformis	Tolerant to salt and/or drought stress	Sakamoto and Murata, (2002); Mohanty et al. (2002);Sawahel (2003)		
OtsA, OtsB/trehalose biosynthesis	E. coli	Multiple abiotic stress tolerance such as salt, drought and cold	Garg et al. (2002); Jang et al. (2003)		
p5cs/proline biosynthesis	Moth bean	Stress induced transgene expression	Su and Wu (2004); Hur et al. (2004)		
pdc1, adc/pyruvate decarboxylase/alcohol dehydrogenase	Rice	Submergence tolerant	Quimio et al. (2000); Rahman et al. (2001)		
AGPAT, SGPAT/fatty acids biosynthesis	<i>Arabidopsis</i> , spinach	Improved photosynthesis and growth at low temperatures	Ariizumi et al. (2002)		
Cat/catalase	Wheat	Cold tolerant	Matsumara et al. (2002)		
GST/ζGlutathione S- transferase	Rice	Enhanced germination and growth under low temperature	Takesawa et al. (2002)		
Sp17/heat-stress transcription factor	Rice	Transformation of rice <i>spl7</i> mutant with <i>Spl7</i> show tolerance to heat stress	Yamanouchi et al. (2002)		
hsp101, hsp17.7/heat-shock proteins	Rice	Tolerant to high temperatures	Katiyar-Aggarwal et al. (2003); Murakami et al. (2004)		
naatA, naatB/biosynthesis of mugenic acid phytosiderophores	Barley	Tolerant to iron deficiency	Takahashi et al. (2001)		
Abbreviations: adc, arginine of phosphate acyl transferase; Ll Naat, nicotianamine aminotra phosphate synthase (TPS) and	lecaboxylase; cod4 EA, late embryoge nsferase; OtsA and l trehalose phospha	A, choline oxidase; hsp, heat-shock pro nesis-abundant protein; MAPK, mitog I OtsB, E. coli trehalose biosynthesis p ate phosphatase (TPP); pdc, puruvate o	otein; GPAT, glycerol-3- gen activated protein kinase; genes encoding for trehalose decarboxylase; P5CS, Δ-		

Table2.1: Recent advances in transgenic rice tolerant to different a biotic stresses.

phosphate synthase (1PS) and trehalose phosphate property pyrroline-5-carboxylste synthase; Spl, spotted leaf.

2.8 Recent Advances in Genome Engineering of Cereal Crops with DREB Genes to enhance Stress.

Drought, high salinity, and low temperature are three important abiotic stresses that are commonly encountered by plants growing in their native environments. Upon exposure to the stresses, many genes are induced and their products are thought to function as cellular protectants of stress-induced damage (Thomashow, 1999; Shinozaki and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, 2000).

Genetically engineered cultivars containing various gene constructs to enhance their performance under water stress are an important future strategy for facilitating the production of cereals and other crops in drought-prone environments (Hoisington and Ortiz, 2006). They provide an attractive and complementary option for improving a plant's performance under stress conditions. Particularly attractive is the single, dominant nature of the transgene that makes the transfer and maintenance of this system in any cultivar much easier than conventional sources based on polygene.

Crop engineering by inserting transcription factors will require both promoter and coding regions to ensure the functioning of those elements that govern cross-talk between different abiotic stresses and plant developmental "programs" (Bonhert et al., 2006). Transgenic rice with AtDREB1A or its rice orthologue OsDREB1A tested in pots showed improved tolerance to simulated drought, high-salt and low-temperature stresses (Yamaguchi-Shinozaki and Shinozaki, 2004). Enhanced content of Proline and soluble sugars was detected in the transgenic rice, together with altered transcript levels for various genes controlled by DREB1A. Likewise, the DREB1.CBF transcription factor was involved in cold-responsive expression in transgenic rice (Ito et al., 2006). Although these transgenic rice plants had improved tolerance to drought, high salt, and lowtemperature stresses like the transgenic Arabidopsis plants. They showed growth retardation under normal growth conditions. Resolving this type of issue is fundamentally important for developing a viable transgenic drought tolerant new cultivar. Potential solutions include coupling DREB-like genes with a strong stress-inducible promoter to reduce the growth inhibition under unstressed conditions (Kasuga et al., 1999). Alternatively, conventional breeding approaches may be able to identify

background genotypes with good combining ability or modifier genes to counteract the yield penalty under optimum cropping conditions.

The Japan International Research Center for Agricultural Sciences (JIRCAS) has shared with some centers of the CGIAR gene constructs containing the AtDREB1A gene under the control of various promoters (Nakashima and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, 2005). These transgenes were introduced into several crops with the expectation that AtDREB1A would recognize the DRE of endogenous genes and enhance stress responsiveness. For example, different transgenic groundnut (*Arachis hypogaea*) lines were produced by the International Crops Research Institute for the Semi-Arid Tropics (ICRISAT), and the transgenic lines showed delayed wilting under simulated drought by 20 to 25 days compared with non-transgenic controls (Bhatnagar-Mathur et al.,2004, 2007). Similarly, transgenic potato (*Solanum tuberosum*) bearing the DREB1A gene driven by the stress-inducible *rd29A promoter* increased salt-stress and freezing tolerance concomitant to its copy number (Behnam et al.,2006, 2007), which shows the versatile use of DREB transgenic technology to improve crops for growing in stressful environments.

CHAPTER 3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The present research work was conducted at the biotechnology laboratory, International Rice Research Institute Manila, Philippines. The whole research program was divided into a number of experiments to achieve the objectives. The material and methods described in this section are general application and more specific experimental techniques are described under the relevant section of experimental results. The present investigation in rice covers mainly molecular analysis of OsDREB gene family and gene transfer.

3.1 Plant Material

Three Bangladeshi modern rice varieties (BR 29, BR28, and BR 11, respectively) were collected from BRRI. And tested for embryogenic callus induction from matured seeds and immature embryos. Rice plant (*Oryza sativa* L.) of the indica genotypes were grown in the screen house under natural condition. Immature caryopsis collected of 8-10 days after anthesis with liquid endosperm was collected. The characteristic of features of the genotype used are discussed below.

3.1.1 The Characteristic of the Studied Rice Genotypes

3.1.1.1 BR-29

BR- 29 is a popular high yielding rice variety in Bangladesh and is cultivated as boro dhan. It is 95 cm tall, having 160 days life cycle and medium fine white grain. The average yield is 7.5 t/ha.

3.1.1.2 BR-28

Bangladesh Rice Research Institute released this variety in 1994 as boro dhan. It is 90 cm tall, having 140 days life cycle and medium fine white grain. The average variety yield of this variety is 5.0 t/ha.

3.1.1.3 BR-11

BR- 11 is known as Mukta an Aman variety of Bangladesh. BRRI released this variety in 1980. Since first release, BR11 is still the dominant variety in the T. Aman season, covering 47% area of rice land of Bangladesh. It is 115 cm tall, having 145 days life cycle and medium coarse grain. The average yield is 6.5 t/ha.

3.2 Drought- stress Treatment and Physiological Parameter

Three experiments (3 biological replications) were carried out to observe effect of drought stress on BR-29, BR-28 and BR-11 at reproductive stage, comparing with well watered plants.

Seeds of the rice varieties were planted in 10 litter pails and placed in a glass house. For each variety same number of plants used for well watered and drought stressed condition. For every experiment, 20 pails were taken for each variety (3 plants per pail); plants were grown in glass house and maintained under the same conditions. When the plant Interoricle length reached to the average length of three days before heading, (An initial study was carried out to estimate the average measurement of Inter-oricle length at reproductive stage) for half of the plant, water was drained out from 10 pails and the rest were given normal watering. This stage is considered 0-day stress and stress was applied up to 5 days then re-watered the plants. Different observations were done, samples of different tissue from drought stressed, and well-watered plants were collected.

3.2.1 Observations

3.2.1.1 RWC (Relative Water Content):

To estimate the level of stress RWC from flag leaf was calculated. For RWC at least 3 flag leaves from each variety were collected in the morning (8:00-9:00Am) in 3 pre weighted airtight 50 ml vial and placed beneath ice, brought back to the Laboratory as soon as possible. In the Laboratory, vials were weighed to obtain leaf sample weight (W), after which the samples were immediately hydrated to full turgidity for 6-8 h under normal room light and temperature. After 6-8 hours the samples were taken out of water and were well dried of any surface moisture quickly and lightly with filter paper and immediately weighed to obtain fully turgid weight (TW). Samples were then oven dried at 80^oC overnight and weighed (DW).

$(RWC (\%) = [(W-DW) / (TW-DW)] \times 100,$

W = Sample fresh weight, TW= Sample turgid weight and DW= Sample dry weight.

3.2.1.2 Physiological Growth

Data of Interoricle Lenth (IOL), Peduncle elongation (PD Elongation) Fig .3 and Panicle exertion were recorded for every stressed level until maturity to compare growth of drought stressed plants with well-watered plants. Panicle fertility and 1000 grain weight was also been recorded for both conditions.

3.2.2 Sample Collection

To avoid sampling error tillers of average length were tagged three days before heading the tillers came to heading too early or too late were avoided to standardize the average elongation rate. Sample collection was started from three days before heading (presumed from a pre study measuring the peduncle elongation). Two type of samples were collected from both well watered and drought stressed plants.

1) Different tissues viz. Flag Leaf, Panicle, and Peduncle collected for all three studied varieties from drought stressed and well watered plant at different time point of drought stress. 2) Different zones i.e. division zone, elongation zone and mature zone of peduncle (Figure 4.10) for BR -29 under both well watered and drought stressed condition were also collected. Samples were cut from plant in the morning, immediately wrapped in labeled aluminum foil and placed in the liquid nitrogen. Collected samples were preserved in -80^oC for RNA extraction to study expression of drought responsive gene(s).

3.3 Bio-informatics

3.3.1 Bio-informatics of DREB gene family

Bio-informatics of DREB gene family: To identify members of the rice (Oryza sativa L. subsp. japonica) DREB family, multiple database searches were performed. First, the BLAST program (TBLASTN) available on the Rice Genome Database-japonica of the NCBI web search (http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi) was used. Based on this search, we identified DREB family genes in the rice genome. The cDNA coding regions for the OsDREB genes were predicted using the Rice Genome Automated Annotation System. After the IRGSP (International Rice Genome Sequencing Project, 2005) announced completion of a high-quality rice genome sequence, again the rice database using position-specific iterated BLAST (Altschul et al., 1997) program on the NCBI

Web site was also searched. In addition, the databases were surveyed of coding sequences from genes in the TIGR Rice Pseudomolecules for 12 chromosomes using a TBLASTN search at the TIGR Web site (http://tigrblast.tigr.org/euk-blast/index.cgi?project5osal). Based on these searches, all members of OsDREB family from the current available genomic database were collected (Nakano et al., 2006) Gene family detection, phylogenetic trees and primer design:

The protein sequences of Rice DREB were used as tblastn queries (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/blast/) against the rice genomes. Sequence alignments and tree drawings were conducted by clustalw analysis (http://align.genome.jp/) and the tree view program for tree construction (Page, 1996). Table 4.1 representing lists of accession numbers for the rice genes used in this study.

3.3.2 Primers of Os DREB Genes for PCR and RT PCR Analysis

For gene-specific amplification of each gene by RT-PCR, a primer pair was designed based on the predicted exon--intron structure of the gene (Table 4.2). Where possible, the forward primer was derived from the second-last or third-last exon and the reverse primer was derived from the 3' untranslated (UTR) region (Table 4.2). Otherwise, forward primer was derived from 5' untranslated (UTR) region and reverse primer from first exanthema. Optimum number of cycles was selected to reveal any differences in gene expression among treatments. **Table 3.1** Primers of OsDreb gene family (and control genes) for detection of the genes and transcript analysis.

Gene Name	Parward Primer (F) 5'-3'	Reverse Primer (R) 5'-3'	Tm /oligo	cDNA PCR Product	%GC of cDNA PCR Product	Genomic PCR Product
OsDREB1A	TGCCTCAACTTCGCCGACTC	CCGAAAGTAGTGTCCGTACAG	64°C	477	65,2	477
OsDREB B	CGATGGCGACGAAGAAGAAG	AGGAGGGAGAAATCTGGCAC	58.3	389	56.8	389
OsDREB1C	TCAGGGAGCCCAACAAGAAG	AACTGCTAGCTCCAACTCGCG	63,6	522	72.4	522
OsDREBID	CAATTGATGACCTCCTCCGCG	TTTGGCTGACAGAACGGGTGC	54,5	466	71.2	466
OsDREBIE	ACCAAGTTCCAGGAGACGAG	AGGCATTGTCGTCGTTGGGTG	63,3	418	75.6	418
OsDREB 1F	TCCTCTCATCGCACCACCAC	GGTAATGGTCATCGTCGTCG	63.6	697	73_2	697
OsDREB1G	CAAGTTCAAGGAGACGAGGC	CCATCGGGTAGCAAGGGAAG	63.1	398	74,4	398
OsDREB1H	OGCAAGCCACGACGACATAC	CCTTCCGCTTCTTCCGATCAC	60.1	503	57,9	503
OsDREB11	AACTAGAGGAGATCACCGGCG	GGGAACACGGACGATGATGAC	65.1	454	78	454
OsDREB1J	GGCAGCAGTACAAGAAGCGG	CGTGTCGTAGTCCATTTCGCC	64,8	557	75.9	557
OsDREB2A	GGCAAGGGCAATGTATGGTC	CCTATTGACCCGCAGCATGAC	55.4	50 0	44,2	500
OsDREB2B	ACATTGTCAGCCAGCAGCGTG	CTAGCCGACCAAAGCACCAG	57.7	427	52	427
OsDREB2C	GCAGCAGCAAGTCACGCAAG	GATGATTTGGC/GGTGGTGGTG	63.4	619	68.2	619
OsDREB2D	TTCTGTTCTCCTGCCACCACC	AACCTGTCTAGATGGCTGCC	59.8	395	65,5	395
GAPDH	TTCCCCCTCCAGTCCTTGCT	GCAGGAACCCTGAGGAGATC	62°C	329	60	697
LiP 9	AGAGCCTCCTCTCCAAGCTG	GCCTTGACCAATCTTGACACG	64°C	682	65	776

3. 4 Bacterial Strain and Plasmid

Two plant expression vectors were used for the present transformation studies. The *Agrobacterium* strain harbored the transformation vector was LBA4404. The plant expression vector named IRS-5 and IRS-147 was constructed, both contained the OsDREB1A fragment and the selective marker gene HpT that confers the resistance to hygromycin. The plasmid constructs contained the common selectable marker gene HpT driven by NOS promoter. In IRS-5, OsDREB1A was driven by the ubiquitin promoter and in plasmid IRS-147 the OsDREB1A was driven under the stress responsive Lip-9 promoter (Figure 3.1 and 3.2). Expression cassettes were obtained from JIRCAS, JAPAN for this study.



Figure 3.1 Partial plasmid maps A) IRS5 (Ubi1::OsDREB1A). b) IRS147 (Lip9::OsDREB1A).



Figure 3.2 Restriction maps of plasmids. (A) Restriction map of plasmid IRS-5. (B) Restriction map of plasmid IRS-147.

3.5 Culture and Maintenance of Agrobacterium Strains

For single colonies, the strain with plasmid were streaked on YEP plates with 20 ug/ml Rifampicin and appropriate antibiotic for the plasmid. The culture was grown for 2 days at 28°C incubator. 2 ml of YEP Inoculated that contains 20 ug/ml of Rifampicin and appropriate antibiotics for plasmid maintenance with the strain. The culture was grown to early or middle stationary phase (usually overnight). The culture and sterile YEP with 50% glycerol Chilled on ice. An equal volume of the medium was added with glycerol to make the culture 25% glycerol. Culture and medium were mixed completely.The cells were transferred to a labeled 2 ml cryogenic vial and placed it in the freezer. The frozen culture can be stored indefinitely.

To recover the strain, simple scrape a bit of the frozen culture into plate medium containing the appropriate antibiotics. It is important to handle the culture quickly to prevent thawing and refreezing.

3.6 Genetic Transformation

3.6.1 Preparation of Explants

A. Immature embryo: Immature caryopsis was collected of 8-10 days after anthesis with liquid endosperm. The spikelets were selected and dehulled. The dehulled material then collected in a 50 ml tube (FIG.3.1 A, B and C) and treated with 50% Sodium hypochloride for 30 minutes. Then rinsed with autoclaved nano-pure distilled water repeatedly 5/6 times. The materials were air dried on sterile blotting paper and immature embryo isolated immediately for use as explant in transformation experiment



Figure 3.3 preparation of explant (A) and (B) immature seeds in 50ml tube, (C) isolated immature embryo (D) 7day old seedling with rising calli on semisolid medium.

B. 5-7 day old seedling from Matured seed: Mature seeds were selected care fully avoiding any lack/brown spots and then dehulled. Dehulled matured seeds were collected in conical flask and was treated with 50% Sodium hypo-chloride for 30 minutes with vacuum pressure, then rinsed with autoclaved nano-pure distilled water repeatedly 5/6 times, air dried on sterile blotting paper and placed on MS semisolid medium containing 2mg/ml 2-4D, Placed in lighted room maintaining temperature (31^oC) for 5-7 days. Seedlings having whitish rising calli were used as explant in transformation experiments (FIG. 3.3(D), 4.10)

3.6.2 Agrobacterium Mediated Gene Transformation

Immature Embryo Transformation - Co-cultivation: Infection medium was prepared followed by the previously described method (Hiei and Komari, 1994). Bacterial pellet was resuspended with infectiom medium (R200). Immature embryos were placed scuttellum side facing up on the medium containing N₆ major salts+B5 minor salts and vitamin+ 2 mg/l 2, 4-D + 1 mg/l NAA + 1 mg/l BA+ 500 mg/l l-Proline + 500 mg/l CasaminoAcid+ 20 g/l sucrose+ 10 g/l sucrose+100uM Acetosyringone. 5µl of infection medium was dropped on each embryos and incubated in dark for 5 days at 25°C.

Selection: After co-cultivation, elongated shoots were removed with scalpel. Separated embryos were placed on **Resting medium** (N_6 major salts+B5 minor salts and vitamin+1 mg/l 2,4-D + 1 mg/l NAA + 0.2 mg/l BA+ 500 mg/l l-Proline + 500 mg/l CasaminoAcid+300 mg/l L-glutamine +36 g/l D-mannitol + 20 g/l D-Maltose(2%) + 250 mg/l Claforan + 100 mg/l Carbenicillin) and incubed for 5 days at 30°C under continuous illumination at100 µmol/m/sec. After aresting period, each embryo transferred to the fresh selection medium containing 50mg/l Hygromycin and 250 mg/l Cefatoxim. The actively growing calli were selected and placed on second and third stage selection media every 10 days.

Regeneration and hardening: After 3 weeks of incubation on this medium, the surviving calli were transferred to pre-regeneration medium, including 250 mg/l Cefatoxim and 50 mg/l Hygromycin and incubated under continuous illumination for another 10 days. Proliferating calli with green spots were selected and transferred to

regeneration medium containing 50 mg/l Hygromycin (M4-50H) and 250 mg/l Cefotaxime for shooting and rooting. The rooted plants were transferred to Yoshida solution for hardening of the roots, and were established in the transgenic glass house in pots containing a mixture of vermiculite and soil.

3.6.3 Molecular Analysis of Putative Transgenic Plants

3.6.3.1 DNA extraction and PCR analysis

For PCR analysis, genomic DNA was extracted from the leaves of both transformants and non-transformed control plants with the method followed by standard IRRI protocol for rice genomic DNA extraction. PCR was performed using a GS1 Gstorm PCR thermal cycler (UK) with 100 ng of DNA and oligonucleotide primers of the OsDREB1A gene (100 nM). The primers used are listed in table 3. Primers from both interest (OsDREB1A) and selectable gene of marker gene (Hygromycin phosphotransferase) used to check the integration of foreign gene in rice genome. The PCR amplification was carried out in 20µl reaction mixture using a PCR master kit (Promega) having 2mM MgCl2 and 100µM of a deoxyribonucleotide mixture and buffers at pH 8.3. The samples were denatured initially at 94oC for 5 min, followed by 30 cycles of 30 s denaturation at 94oC, 30 s of primer annealing at 55oC and 30 s of synthesis at 72oC, with a final extension step of 72oC for 5 min. The PCR products analyzed through electrophoresis of the samples on a 1.2% Agarose melted in 1x TAE gel followed by ethidium bromide staining and visualized under UV light in the gel documentation system.

Table 3.2 Primers	for PCR	and RT PCR	analysis of	f transgenic	plants.
-------------------	---------	------------	-------------	--------------	---------

Gene Name	Primer	Primer	Tm	Expected
	Name			Product
				Size
Hygromycin phosphotransferase	Hph F	TACTTCTACACAgCCATC	52	837bp
	HpT R	TATGTCCTGCGGGTAAAT	52	
Oryza sativa dehydration responsive	OsDERB1A	ATGCTCATGGAGCCACCATC	50	396bp
binding protein				
Nos terminator	Nos	GTIGTAAAACGACGGCCAGT	52	

3.6.3.2 Southern Blot Analysis

For Southern blot analysis, total DNA was extracted from young leaves (~2 g) of putative transformants, as well as from non-transformed control plant, followed by rapid mini-prep method (Dellaporta et al., 1983). DNA (10-20µg) was digested with BamHI or HindIII, respectively, and fractionated on a 1.0% agarose gel by electrophoresis at 20 V/cm for 12 h. Southern hybridization was carried out as described by Reed and Mann, 1975. Shortly, digested DNA was electophorsed and transferred on the membrane, and fixed. Meanwhile, the wild type rice DNA and the expression vector were used as the negative and positive controls, respectively. The probe of OsDREB1A gene was synthesized and detected according to the labeled DIG DNA Labeling and Detection Kit instructions (Roche). The membrane with the fixed single strand DNA was immersed in pre- hybridization buffer. After prehybridization, the membrane was transferred to hybridization solution containing the labeled probe. A thermostable alkaline phosphatase (AP)-labelled OsDREB1A gene-specific probe was generated using a CDP-Star AlkPhos Direct Labelling Kit, following the manufacturer's instructions (GE Healthcare UK Ltd.). The membrane was hybridized 5min at room temperature with the probe. Hybridization signals were detected by chemiluminescence using CDPstar (Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany), followed by exposure to X-ray film (Hyperfilm ECL, GE Healthcare UK Ltd.).

3.6.3.3 Inheritance of Transgenes in T1 Generation

Selfed seeds from the primary transformant (T0) were collected and germinated. The T1 progeny plants were maintained in the glass house under controlled conditions. T_1 plants were tested for tolerance to drought. PCR of DNA and RT-PCR analyses of RNA from these plants were carried out as described earlier.

CHAPTER 4 RESULTS

RESULTS

Plants have a remarkable ability to cope with highly variable environmental stresses, including drought, cold, and soils with changing salt and nutrient concentrations (i.e. abiotic stress). Understanding a plant's response to a stress require a comprehensive evaluation of stress-induced changes in gene expression

This research work presents mRNA expression profiles of reproductive part of rice subjected to drought stress treatments. The presence and expression pattern of 14 members of the OsDREB gene family were studied in BR-29, BR 28 and BR 11 rice varieties. Besides these, experiments for optimization of genome engineering protocol and gene transformation were performed using the studied rice varieties. In gene transformation studies OsDREB1A Was used for over-expression in BR varieties to enhance drought stress response.

4.1 Characterization of the OsDREB genes family

4.1.1 Genome analysis

4.1.1.1. Bio informatics of OsDREB genes

Yamaguchi-Shinozaki and Shinozaki (2003) listed 13 DREB genes in the genome of the rice cv. Nipponbare: OsDREB1A-OsDREB1I and OsDREB2A-OsDREBD. These genes are classified into two groups based on similarities of the amino acid sequence of their binding domains. Two of these genes, OsDREB1A and OsDREB1I, are found on the same BAC clone, along with a third gene, which was not mentioned by previous, authors (Yamaguchi-Shinozaki and Shinozaki 1994, Shinozaki et al 2003, Dubouzet et al 2003). We named it **OsDREB1J** and included it this study (Table 4.1). All necessary information for the OsDREB genes i.e. genomic sequence accession numbers, mRNA and protein identification numbers, their location in the chromosome gathered from the database using different tools and all the information are shown in Table 4.1. The expressed sequence tags (ESTs) were obtained by blast against rice genome database.



Figure 4.1 An unrooted phylogenetic tree of the DREB proteins in rice. The amino acid sequences were aligned using ClustalW and the phylogenetic tree was constructed using the NJ method.

Comparison of the deduced amino acid sequences of the ERF/AP2 DNA-binding domains of the OsDREB proteins in rice was done. A database search was carried out against rice DNA sequences with the TBLASTN program using the amino acid sequences of the ERF/AP2 domain. The sequence of the OsDREB proteins was aligned and an unrooted phylogenetic tree was constructed (Fig. 4.1) to study inter relationship of the genes according to gene function. Moreover, multiple alignments of OsDREB proteins showed consensus relation between the genes (Fig.4.2). The multiple alignments show similarity with *Oryza sativa* DREB (OsDREB) family members in both the overall amino-acid sequences and the secondary structure arrangement within the DNA-binding motifs. The capital letters indicate conserved amino acids in all proteins and small letters indicate conserved sequences in at least three genes. Dashes indicate gaps in the amino acid sequences introduced to optimize alignment. Black and light gray shading indicate identical and conserved amino acid residues, respectively.

Table 4.1 Summery of characterized and predicted OsDREB genes from Oryza sativa var. japonica.

Amino acid		d Accession number	mRNA	Protein identification	Location in	ESTs	
Traine of Bene	numbers	sequence)	identification	I form the anti-	Chromosome		
OsDREB1A	238	AP006859	AK105599 AK071519	AAN02486	9	leaf, stem, Inflorescence, seedling	
			AF300970			5	
OsDREB1B	218	AP008215	AF300972	BAF25624	9	Inflorescence, stem, leaf	
			A1/63694	AAA20930			
OsDREB1C	214	AP002839	AY327040	BAC2483	6	Root, leaf, inflorescence	
OsDREB1D	253	AP002536	AY345235	BAD67857	6	leaf	
OsDREB1E	242	AP004632	NM_001068949	BAD09738	8	Shoot, root, seedling	
OsDREB1F	219	AP003448	AY345234	AAQ23984	1	leaf, stem, Inflorescence, root	
OsDREB1G	219	AL606640	AY114110	CAD61655	4	Root	
OsDREB1H	224	AP005775	AK106041 AK060550	BAD2923	2	Inflorescence, stem	
OsDREB11	238	AP004163(bases 20207-18000)	NM_001068950	NM001062415	8	callus, stem, leaf	
OsDREB1J	286	AP006859	NM_001070246	NP_001063711	9	leaf, stem, Inflorescence	
OsDREB2A	274	AP003301	AF300971 AK067313 AK059335 AK121956	AAN02487	1	Callus, inflorescence, leaf, stem	
OsDREB2B	298	AC134928	AK099221 AK067313	AAV43805	5	Inflorescence, leaf, stem, callus, flower, root	
OsDREB2C	230	AP001643	AK108143	BAC56005	8	Inflorescence	
CIDICEDZC	200		AK102559				
OsDREB2D	261	AC135924	AK103822 AK109855	AAV44236	5	Stem, callus	

Genes were predicated from the integrated results of the following: BLASTN2.0, BLASTX2.0, GENSCAN, Chris Burge, http://genes.mit.edu/GENSCAN.html), Fgenesh (http://www.softberry.com/), (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/index.html)

DEFEIG	1	
DREDIU	1	
DREBIA	1	MDVSAALSSDYSSGTPSPVAADADDCSS
DREBIC	1	MENULATION MENULATION AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AN
DREB1A	1	MCGTKOFMSCFSSCGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG
DREB1J	1	MHTYIYTPRAAELEHSHSASATRSHSLCOAPPSI DESEADADDOUTDUS
DREB1I	1	MOTONOSSSSSSGALSS
DREB1B	1	MFIRMRAASTTSSSE
DREB1D	1	MEVEEAA
DREBIE	1	MEKNTAASGQLMTS
DREBIE	1	MDVARDMEKNTTAMGQLMSSSATT
DBEDOC	1	MDTEDTSSASSSVSPPSSP
DREBZC	1	MEMDIGEGESCCGRRKQQQQONISSSKS
DREBZA	T	MERGEGRRGDCSVQVRKKRTRRKSDGPDSIAETIKWWKEONOKLOEENS
DREBZB	1	
DREB2D	1	MAAGEGDVGMEVETKAPAMPPPPPASSSAARKKKO
consensus	1	
DREB1G	28	-YMTV9SAL PANRAGRAMME SERVIL
DREB1H	29	AYMTVASAL PSERVER IN A SULL AND A
DREB1C	8	EYATVOSALEKUS SANA AND A
DREB1A	26	HOTWINA DI KANA ANA ANA ANA ANA ANA ANA ANA ANA AN
DREB1.T	61	SECCODOVUM
DDEDIT	101	BODDINATION AND A STREET AND A
DREBII	10	PCRRLSPPSSINGFraGeneration Employ / Recuter RCR AGRee Content VI GasGC
DREBIR	8	TRIVWSEPEK-REAGENERSEND
DREBID	15	-SAEANPSSPMONTOCHNEGQDURAL
DREBIE	25	AATATGPASPKNEAGRUNGCDURHUVIRCURRCRAGNOVORUMCSUCD
DREB1F	21	GGGHHHRL PKRRAGEKKE BUHHT KAS HAL BG SEMMER DECORO-A
DREB2C	29	RKCCPLRRSRNGCMKGKGGPENORCPI: Downed Two
DREB2A	50	SRKAPAKGSKI GCMSGKGGPENSNC
DREB2B	1	KOINIG-R
DREB2D	36	ARAKNODTI E PDASK CARACIANT AND COCCO WARDON OF THE ARACING STATE
CODEODENE	61	ARGAMAD I BEDAM GANAASI KAKKGPGSEKGWAQBRWGKWASE 1901 NUG-K
consensus	OI	s p kipagrikikeirnp vyrGVRrRg g a rWVcevReP kk
DDDD1C	70	
DREBIG	16	WARE WERE PERMANANCE IN VERMAN REACHINISALS PRREAVELLG GH
DREBIN	18	R PARAMERERARMER AND A CONTRACT AND A CO
DREB1C	58	REALAR AND ALLAR AND
DREB1A	76	KUMUSEEDTARCEAR MUACMUA NEGGGGGGGGCCOUNE WEAWLL-AVERSYRTL
DREB1J	112	RUUTUTE V PACAAAA MIDA MARANGA - AGGGG ACAAGG ACAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAA
DREBII	67	REALCONDAR ARACTARMAN SUCCR AL DO INFORMATIN - AVE PROTING
DREB1B	62	REWEIGHER APARA DATE AND A DATE A
DREB1D	65	NEW SUSCEMENTARTHEAMY AND CALL CALL STATE OF THE STATE OF
DREBIE	76	
DREDIE	21	Dian and interesting and an and a second sec
DREDIC	71	RECEIPTER PROVIDE ANALY CONTRACTOR AND A
DREBZC	18	KUN PASILINI VILD PARATY SAARALY DCIRLINLLLA ATAGAPI AA TPSVATP
DREBZA	99	RUNDER PETALETAH TYLEAARD Y PTURE NEALNSTDANSGCTS PSLMMSN
DREB2B	37	RECOMPTINE ADACAY ERARASY PMERTINE OHHAPAASVQVALAAVKCAL
DREB2D	90	HWHCHPEGE AVD ALLY KANASHL PR VLNEPAFSPPAAAIAAPEQCEPPFR
consensus	121	RlWlGtf tae aArahD Aalairg aaclNfadsa 1 p a
DREB1G	125	EDD KNA-VE JAELE RPAPGQHN AAEA
DREB1H	127	DE NE WARACAL RPPPDESN ATEV
DREB1C	108	DE NIATIELA SCPHDAAAAA SSSA
DREB1A	131	AlivEHAVAEAV DEFRERLADDALSATSSSST
DREB1J	167	AG RRAATE VAG LORNKTTNGASVAEAMDEATSGVSAPPP
DREB1I	119	ADVOLAVAR 1 DECORESSSSVEPLATOVV EDAM
DREB1B	114	RGUDDEVAV VEROBOS
DREB1D	117	PPAARC TRCLOGHERVPAPGRCCTATAT TSCD
DREBIE	120	DEMORANCE WAS HODDES
DEELE	100	
DEEDIC	120	
DREDZU	132	CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR
DREBZA	153	GPATIPSDERD LESPPFIVANGPAVLYQPDK
DREBZB	91	PGGGLT SKSRTSTQGASADVQDVLTGGLSACESTTTTINNQSDVVSTLHKPEEVSEISS
DREB2D	144	SPATT AT P QRQTPGCSPAAV GSGG
Consensus	181	eirraa ea e f a
		a second and a second
DREB1G	152	AAAAQATAASAELFADFPCYPMDG-LEFEMQGY
DREB1H	154	AAASGATNSNAEQFASHPYYEVMDDGLDLGMQGY
DREB1C	135	AVEASAAAAPAMMQYQDDMAATPSSYDYAYYGN
DREB1A	163	TPSTPRTDDDEESAATDCDESSSP-ASDLAFELDVISD
DREB1J	209	LINNAGSSETPGPSSIDETADTAAGAALDMFELDFFGE
DREBII	155	S TSEPSAASDDDAVTSSSSTTDADEEASPFELDV&SD&
DREB1B	141	FINDGDEEEANKDVLPVAAEVEDAGAFELDDGEPEGGA
DREBID	151	A STAPPSAPVISAKOCEFTFLSSLDCWMIMSKLISSSRAKGSLCLPKNDTGEC
DREBIE	160	
DEFEIF	140	
DEEDIC	160	
DDED2C	100	- KDULEDIND
DREBZA	185	RUVLERVVPEVQUVKTEGSNGLKRVCQERKNMEVCESEGIVLHK
DREBZB	151	PLKAPP VLEDGSNEDKAESVTYDEN I VSQQRAPPEAEMSNGRGEEVFEPLEPIASLPED
DREBZD	173	GVFEERDVKPVVLPLPLPMILQDGGGTEAMAQHWDWEWDA
CODCODCIIO	201	а — П — 1 m

Figure 4.2 Alignment of the DREB proteins from rice. Black and light gray shading indicate identical and conserved amino acid residues, respectively



Figure 4.2 Continued Alignment of the DREB proteins from rice. Black and light gray shading indicate identical and conserved amino acid residues, respectively.

4.1.1.2 Detection of DREB Genes in Indica and Japonica Rice Genome

The presence of the 14 genes of OsDREB genes in BR29, BR 28 and BR 11, the most widely grown rice cultivars of the Rainfed ecosystem in Bangladesh were examined. Using the PCR primers listed in Table 4.2. The immediate parent cultivars were also used in this experiment for conformation of the presence or absence of any gene (Fig.4.3). Amplicons of the expected size were detected from all 14 genes in Nipponbare, but failed to detect OsDREB1D in BR29 (Figure 4.4). OsDREB1D was also undetectable in BG90-2/BR51-46-5, one of the two parents of BR29 (Figure 1B). By contrast, all 14 genes were detected by PCR in both BR28 and BR 11, the second most widely grown cultivar in the Rainfed ecosystem, the most widely grown cultivar of the irrigated ecosystem. PCR primers amplifying other regions of the OsDREB1D gene also failed to produce an amplicon from BR29 genomic DNA, suggesting that the whole gene is absent from the genome. Nipponbare, the japonica rice cultivar. The whole experiment was done in two technical replicates.



Figure 4.3 Detection of OsDREB genes in indica and japonica genomes by PCR analysis.

4.1.2 Transcript Analysis 4.1.2.1 Drought Stress Treatment of BR 29, BR 28 and BR 11.

To study the OsDREB genes response against drought stress, the overall plant behavior against drought stress was studied. Some physiological studies were conducted under certain stress level and in different tissues i.e. flag leaf (Fl), peduncle (Pd) and panicle (Pn).

In green house condition, the studied varieties were grown and stressed at flowering stage. Drought stress started at three days before heading by withdrawal watering and watering restored after 5 days of drought stress. Stressed level was measured by relative water content (RWC) of the Flag leaf. Elongation rate of peduncle, interoricle length and panicle elongation rate were also observed at each stressed level. For each physiological study, normally grown plant lines were used as control parameter. The experiment was done in triplicates and the same tissues were used in molecular analysis of transcripts to understand gene responses under same stress level.

4.1.2.1.1 Relative water content (RWC) as parameter of drought stress.

Relative water content was measured as a parameter of drought stress for BR 29, BR 28 and BR 11. The RWC value decrease from 90% to (30-40) % and tendency was increases immediately after rewatering. In most of the cases, RWC recovered about 30% after 24 hours of rewatering for all the studied varieties. The RWC value whereas the RWC of well watered showed almost similar values for all the studied time points (Fig.4.4). The measurement taken at certain time points and calculated RWC were identical for all of the studied rice varieties.



Figure 4.4 Relative water content (RWC) of flag leaf (%) at certain time points of drought condition. (A) Biological replication 1 (R1) (B) Biological replication 2 (R2) (A) Biological replication 3 (R3)

4.1.2.1.2 Drought Stress on Reproductive Organs of Rice Plant

The effect of drought stress measured for different reproductive organ developmental mechanism i.e. peduncle elongation, interoricle length elongation and panicle exertion rate the effect was negative compared to well watered plants.

Peduncle elongation rate decreased during drought stress and almost stopped at 5th day of stress for BR 29 and BR 11.but for BR 28 the reduction of the peduncle elongation was less significant. Though the elongation rate was not same as well watered but the tendency of elongate despite of drought stress was visible (Figure 4.5). The peduncle elongation rate was measured till maturity and results showed the fact that the plant recovery was not completely successful for the plants that experienced drought stress; and the plant remained relatively shorter causing delayed and incomplete panicle exertion (Fig.4.6). The changes of the interoricle-length elongation rate were similar for three BR rice varieties (Figure 4.7).



C



Figure 4.6 Panicle Exertion Rate (cm) of A) BR -29 (B) BR -28 and (C) BR -11 under certain drought stress condition (data is the mean value of three replicates).



Figure 4.7 Interoricle Length elongation of A) BR -29 (B) BR -28 and (C) BR -11 under certain drought stress condition (data is the mean value of three replicates).

С

А

4.1.2.2 Expression of 14 genes in different tissues under certain drought stress conditions.

The expression of 14 OsDREB genes in different tissues of well watered, drought stressed, and rewattered plants in BR 29, BR 28 and BR11 by RT PCR analysis was conducted using the primers listed in Table 3.1. Except for OsDREB1D, the OsDREB genes of BR29 were expressed in at least one of the tissues (flag flag leaf blade, panicle, peduncle, etc). House keeping gene GAPDH was used as control by RT PCR analysis and a stress inducible gene Lip-9 was used as control of expression in different tissue.

More detail the expression of the 14 OsDREB genes was examined in three reproductive-stage organs in response to water stress and re-watering. The organs were flag leaf blade, panicle and peduncle (Figure 4.8, 4.9and 4.10). RT-PCR was conducted on replicated samples that were normalized for rRNA content. Several genes were activated by drought stress and down regulated by re-watering, whereas some other genes were down-regulated by drought stress and up-regulated by re-watering

Results 46



Figure 4.8 Expression of OsDREB(s) in flag leaf tissue under drought stress condition. (A) OsDREBs expression in well watered and drought stressed Flag leaf of BR 29 (B) OsDREBs expression in well watered drought stressed Flag leaf of BR 28 (C) OsDREBs expression in well watered drought stressed Flag leaf of BR 11 (D) OsDREBs expression atlas in BR 29 BR 28 And BR 11. Genes showed no difference in expression across treatments Genes showed no expression across treatments (WW-DS-RW).

Results 47



Figure 4.9 Expression of OsDREB(s) in panicle tissue under drought stress condition. (A) OsDREBs expression in well watered and drought stressed peduncle of BR 29 (B) OsDREBs expression in well watered drought stressed panicle of BR 28 (C) OsDREBs expression in well watered drought stressed panicle of BR 11 (D) OsDREBs expression atlas in BR 29 BR 28 And BR 11. Genes showed no difference in expression across treatments Genes showed no expression across treatments Genes showing different expression across treatments (WW-DS-RW).

The peduncle has rotational symmetry around its main axis and a clear developmental gradient along its axis, from the division zone and elongation zone to the maturation zone. Results showed that several genes were more highly expressed in the division zone than in the other two zones Fig 4.11, while others were most highly expressed in the embryo. The relative water content of the BR29 flag leaf blade declined gradually during droughtstress and recovered after re-watering (Figure 4.8). At the same time, the expression patterns of the 14 genes changed more markedly in the stressed tissues than in the wellwatered tissues (Figure 4.8). Some genes responded to drought at a higher RWC than others. The decline in RWC was accompanied by a decline in peduncle elongation rate. The peduncle elongation rate under well-watered conditions was similar in BR11, BR28 and BR29, but only BR28 continued to elongate and to head under drought stress (Figure 4.5 and 4.6). By contrast, peduncle growth rate was halted in cultivars BR29 and BR11 and resumed only after re-watering. The pattern of OsDREB gene expression differed markedly among the three cultivars. Obtained data indicates that the peduncle elongation of BR28 is less drought-sensitive than those of BR11 and BR29. A possible explanation is that BR28 does not express OsDREB1A and OsDREB2B, whereas both of these genes are expressed in the peduncles of BR11 and BR29.

In the peduncle of BR29, OsDREB1A transcript levels increased substantially before heading under well-watered conditions, as the rate of peduncle elongation increased, but later declined as the elongation rate slowed. Under drought stress, there was a brief increase in OsDREB1A transcript levels while stress levels were low, but a marked decline followed from the third day as stress intensified; after re-watering transcript levels increased sharply. OsDREB1G transcript levels were fairly constant under well-watered conditions but declined markedly under drought stress, beginning at the third day; rewatering increased transcript levels. Similar results were obtained for OsDREB1I. By contrast, transcript levels for OsDREB1H and OsDREB1J, which were fairly constant under well-watered conditions, increased significantly from the second or third day of stress, and declined again on re-watering. Under well-watered conditions, OsDREB2A transcript levels increased significantly only at or after heading and then declined as the elongation decelerated, whereas they increased significantly after one day of stress and remained high until re-watering. OsDREB2B transcript levels increased significantly from heading under well-watered conditions, but declined sharply from the third day of drought stress, only to increase again after re-watering. Transcript levels of OsDREB1B and OsDREB1C remained steady under both stressed and unstressed conditions.

The best correlations between peduncle elongation rate and OsDREB transcript levels were seen for OsDREB1A and OsDREB2B. As elongation rate is dependent on both cell division and cell elongation (Figure.4.10), we examined the distribution of OsDREB1A and OsDREB2B transcripts between the division, elongation and maturation zones (Figure.4.11) under well-watered, drought-stressed and re-watered conditions (Figure 4.12). OsDREB1A transcript abundance was highest in the division zone, intermediate in the elongation zone and lowest in the maturation zone, while OsDREB2B transcripts showed the reverse distribution. OsDREB2A expression showed a strong negative correlation with peduncle elongation rate (Figure.4.13). It was strongly expressed in the division and maturation zones but in these zones the negative correlation with elongation rate was absent; only in the elongation zone was the negative correlation observed.



Figure 4.10 Different zones of reproductive stage of rice plant.



Figure 4.11 Expression of OsDREB(s) in peduncle tissue under drought stress condition. (A) OsDREBs expression in well watered and drought stressed peduncle of BR 29 (B) OsDREBs expression in well watered drought stressed peduncle of BR 28 (C) OsDREBs expression in well watered drought stressed peduncle of BR 11 (D) OsDREBs expression atlas in BR 29 BR 28 And BR 11 Genes showed no difference in expression across treatments Genes showed no expression across treatments Genes showing different expression across treatments(WW-DS-RW).
Results 51



C

Figure 4.12 Expression of OsDREB(s) in different developing zones of BR 29 peduncle tissue under drought stress condition. (A) OsDREBs expression Of division zone of BR 29 peduncle (B) OsDREBs expression Of Elongation zone of BR 29 peduncle (C) OsDREBs expression Of Matured zone of BR 29 peduncle (D) OsDREBs expression atlas in division zone elongation zone and matured zone, Genes showed no difference in expression across treatments Genes showed no expression across treatments Genes streatments (WW-DS-RW).

The peduncles of BR29 were compared with respect to elongation rate and OsDREB transcript levels (Figure 4.13). The development of drought stress, as measured by the decline of the flag leaf relative water content, was almost identical in the three genotypes, but the progress of peduncle elongation was different in BR28 compared with BR11 and BR29. In drought-stressed BR28 the peduncle continued to elongate, albeit more slowly that in control plants, and heading occurred before re-watering, whereas in BR11 and BR29 elongation essentially ceased under stress, and heading occurred only after re-watering (Figure 4.13).



Figure.4.13 OsDREB(S) transcript level with peduncle elongation rate in BR -29.

By contrast, the pattern of OsDREB expression differed in all three genotypes (Figure 4.8-4.10). All three genotypes expressed OsDREB1B, OsDREB1C, OsDREB1H, OsDREB1I and OsDREB2A and did not express OsDREB1D, OsDREB1E and OsDREB2D. The differences were (i) only BR11 expressed OsDREB1F and OsDREB2C, (ii) only BR11 did not express OsDREB1G and OsDREB1J and (iii) only BR28 did not express OsDREB1A and OsDREB2B. Although this is a complex pattern of differential expression, it is intriguing that the reduced drought sensitivity of peduncle elongation in BR28 was associated with non-expression of the two genes shown above to be positively correlated with peduncle elongation. It should be noted that both OsDREB1A and OsDREB2B are expressed in the blade and sheath of the flag leaf of BR 28, suggesting that the non-expression of these genes in the peduncle are not due to the absolute loss of the expression of these genes.

4.2 GENE TRANSFORMATION OF BANGLADESH RICE VARIETIES

The main objective of these experiments was to optimize protocol and genotype as well as to select suitable explant for successful over expression of OsDREB1A gene to alter drought stress response. Three modern rice cultivars (BR-29, BR-28 and BR-11) from Bangladesh were used for genetic transformation of OsDREB1A gene. Two types of explants such as immature embryo and mature embryo were used for transformation experiments. In summary immature embryo as explant and BR -28 as genotype showed better plant regeneration as well as genetic transformation.

4.2.1. Protocol Optimization of Gene Transformation

Several experiments were conducted to optimize genetic transformation protocol for BR rice varieties. In these experiments different plasmids, explants and basal medium were used to standardize the criteria of successful and convenient genetic transformation in BR 29. In previous studies, BR 29 was reported (Datta *et al.*, 2003) to be a good material for callus induction and regeneration efficiency. Therefore, this variety was chosen to do preliminary experiments and to optimize a suitable protocol for gene transformation.

4.2.1.1 Agrobacterium-mediated Gene transformation of BR 29 using two types of explants in N₆-MS Basal media.

In the initial experiments, a composition of N_6 -MS based media was used to compare two explants i.e. 5-day-old mature embryo derived seedling and matured embryo derived embryogenic calli (4-6 weeks after inoculation on callus induction medium).

With 5-day-old seedling, three experiments were conducted with both IRS 5 and IRS 147 plasmids. Callus induction was done using N₆ basal medium in combination with 2mg/1 2, 4-D, 300mg/l CasaminoAcid, 30 g/l sucrose and 10g/l D+-Glucose-Monohydrate. For Agrobacterium infection, a High concentration of sugar and low concentration of acetosyringone were used in N₆ basal media based liquid infection medium. The **infection medium** combines the following: N₆ salts and vitamins + 300 mg/l CasaminoAcid + 68.5 g/l Sucrose + 36g/l D+-Glucose-Monohydrate + 100 μ M acetosyringone. Hygromycin was used for calli selection and a combination of Vancomycin and Cefotaxime used to control the growth of agrobacterium in **selection**

medium (N₆ salts and vitamins + 2mg/l 2, 4-D +30 g/l Sucrose + 300 mg/l CasaminoAcid +500 L-Proline + 300 mg/l Glutamine + 100mg/l Cefotaxime + 100mg/l Vancomycin+ 50mg/l Hygromycin). Developing resistant (Hygromycin) embryogenic calli (FIG.4.14) were transferred to **pre-regeneration medium** (N₆ salts and vitamins + 2 mg/l Kinetin+ 1 mg/l NAA + 5 mg/l ABA+ 30 g/l Sucrose + 300 mg/l CasaminoAcid +500 L-Proline + 300 mg/l Glutamine + 100mg/l Cefotaxime + 100mg/l Vancomycin+ 50mg/l Hygromycin) followed by **regeneration medium** (MS salts+30 g/l Sucrose + 30 g/l Sorbitol + 2 mg/l Kinetin+ 0.02 mg/l NAA+ 300 mg/l CasaminoAcid + 100mg/l Cefotaxime + 100mg/l Vancomycin+ 50mg/l Hygromycin). Summary results of this experiment shown in Table 4.2. The results showed poor efficiency for plasmid IRS-5 and no regeneration from plasmid IRS-147.

Table 4.2 Agrobacterium-mediated genetic transformation of BR 29 with IRS 5 andIRS 147 plasmid using 5 day old matured embryo derived seedling.

Plasmid	Experiment No.	Explants	Number of calli	OD 600 nm	Resistant Callus Events No	Regenerable Events No	Rooted Plantlet Events No	Transplant ed Events No
	1	5 day old seedling	400 .	0.120	10	7	5	3
IRS- 5	2	5 day old seedling	400	0.096	13	7	6	2
	3	5 day old seedling	400	0.086	15	7	6	4
	4	5 day old seedling	400	0.068	8	0	0	0
IRS- 147	5	5 day old seedling	400	0.065	6	0	0	0
	6	5 day old seedling	400	0.074	4	0	0	0

4.2.1.2 Gene Transformation of BR 29 using Embryogenic Calli (EGC) in N₆ –MS Basal Media.

Matured embryo derived (4-6 weeks after inoculation) embryogenic (EGC) calli were used in this experiment. 5 experiments were conducted with both plasmids. Same media composition and procedure of previous experiments were used in this experiment. No callus proliferation or regeneration was observed from this experiment. The results are shown in Table 4.2.

A simple modification of the protocol was done for EGC explants to obtain transgenic plant. The calli was air dried after agrobacterium infection (D) and compared with the original protocol based of moistened (M) calli without drying. But no improvement was observed. Results are shown in Table 4.3.

Table 4.3 Agrobacterium-mediated genetic transformation of BR 29 with IRS 5 and IRS 147 plasmids using matured embryo derived embryogenic calli (6 weeks after inoculation).

plasmid	Experiment No	Protocol	Number of calli	0D 600	Resistant Callus	Regenerable Events No	Rooted Plantlet	Transplanted Events
				nm	Events No		Events	
							No	
IRS 5	1	EGC	320	0.084	0	0	0	0
	2	EGC	314	0.078	0	0	0	0
	3	EGC	300	0.096	0	0	0	0
	4	EGC	321	0.084	0	0	0	0
	5	EGC	281	0.068	0	0	0	0
IRS	1	EGC	300	0.081	0	0	0	0
147	2	EGC	321	0.073	0	0	0	0
	3	EGC	308	0.094	0	0	0	0
	4	EGC	300	0.092	0	0	0	0
	5	EGC	312	0,065	0	0	0	0

Results 57

Table 4.4 Agrobacterium-mediated genetic transformation of BR 29 with IRS 5 and IRS 147 plasmids using matured embryo derived embryogenic calli (6 weeks after inoculation). Using modification in inoculation process; drying (D) comparing with moistening (M).

plasmid	Experiment	Protocol	Number	OD	Resistant	Regenerable	Rooted	Transplanted
	No		of calli	600	Callus	Events No	Plantlet	Events
				រាព	Events No		Events	
							No	
IRS 5	1(M)	EGC	298	0.072	0	0	0	0
	2 (M)	EGC	314	0.083	0	0	0	0
	3(M)	EGC	315	0.076	0	0	0	0
	4(M)	EGC	321	0.071	0	0	0	0
	1(D)	EGC	256	0.072	0	0	0	0
	2 (D)	EGC	274	0.083	0	0	0	0
	3(D)	EGC	341	0.076	0	0	0	0
	4(D)	EGC	338	0.071	0	0	0	0
IRS	1(M)	EGC	306	0.088	0	0	0	0
147	2 (M)	EGC	326	0.088	0	0	0	0
	3(M)	EGC	319	0.074	0	0	0	0
	4(M)	EGC	279	0.074	0	0	0	0
	1(D)	EGC	317	0.069	2	0	0	0
	2 (D)	EGC	321	0.069	3	0	0	0
	3(D)	EGC	328	0.079	I	0	0	0
	4(D)	EGC	286	0.079	3	0	0	0

In the preliminary experiment only 16 plants (Data not shown) of 9 event (Table 4.2) was obtained. The presence of the inserted gene was confirmed by PCR analysis of Hygromycin (Figure 4.15, A and OsDREB1A gene (Figure 4.15, B). These plants were transplanted and showed normal growth compared with control plant (Figure 4.14)



Fig 4.14 Gene transformation from matured embryo derived 5day old seedling (A) Callus induction (B-C) selection (D) Callus proliferation in pre-regeneration medium) (E) Friable embryogenic calli (F) Plant Regeneration (G) Survived shoots in Hygromycin containing rooting medium. (H) Putative T_0 OsDREB 1A lines having ripened grains in green house.





(A) PCR detection for the presence of *Hph* gene in putative transformant lane 1: 1Kb ladder, lane 2: water, lane 3:PGL2 =Plasmid. lane 4: IR-64-IRS145-001=Positive control, lane5: IR-64 (Negative control), lane 6:BR-29IRS-5-001A, lane7:BR-29IRS-5-001B, lane8:BR-29IRS-5-002A, Lane:10BR-29IRS-5-002B, Lane11:BR-29IRS-5-002C, Lane12:BR-29IRS-5-003B, Lane13; BR-29IRS-5-004, Lane 15; BR-29IRS-5-005A, Lane16:BR-29IRS-5-010A, Lane 17:BR-29IRS-5-010B, Lane 18:BR-29IRS-5-014A, Lane19:BR-29IRS-5-014B, Lane 20:BR-29IRS-5-015A, Lane 21:BR-29IRS-5-016A] product size 800bps.

(B) PCR detection of OsDREB1A in primary transformant [Lane 1: 1Kb Ladder, Lane
2: IRS145 (Plasmid), lane3: IR64-IRS145-004(positive control), Lane4: WATER, lane5:
IR-64 (Negative control), lane (6-21): BR-29IRS-5-001A to BR-29IRS-5-016A] product
size 396bps.

4.2.1.3 Agrobacterium-mediated genetic transformation of BR 29 using immature embryo in N₆-B5-MS basal media.

Because of poor transformation efficiency next the N6-B5-MS medium based protocol, modified from Hiei *et al.*, (1994) and Kumara *et al.*, (2005) were evaluated. In this experiment, immature embryos (6-8 days after anthesis) were used as explant.

Three experiments were done with IRS-147 plasmid and better regeneration as well as transformation was observed. Isolated immature embryo were co-cultivate for 5 days along with a droplet of liquid infection medium (Figure 4.16) containing agrobacterium on semisolid co cultivation medium (N6 major salts+B5 minor salts and vitamin+ 2 mg/l 2, 4-D + 1 mg/l NAA + 1 mg/l BA+ 500 mg/l l-Proline + 500 mg/l CasaminoAcid+ 20 g/l sucrose+ 10 g/l sucrose+100uM Acetosyringone). Calli were recovered on resting medium (N₆ major salts+B5 minor salts and vitamin+ 1 mg/l 2,4-D + 1 mg/l NAA + 0.2 mg/l BA+ 500 mg/l l-Proline + 500 mg/l CasaminoAcid+300 mg/l L-glutamine +36 g/l D-mannitol + 20 g/l D-Maltose(2%) + 250 mg/l Claforan + 100 mg/l Carbenicillin).Resistant calli were selected using selection medium containing 50mg/ml Hygromycin. plantlets were obtained MS based pre-regeneration (MS salts and vitamins+2 mg/l Kin + 0.5 mg/l NAA+ 20 g/l D-Maltose(2%) + 10 g/l sorbitol+ 50mg/ml Hygromycin) and regeneration medium (MS salts and vitamins+2 mg/l Kin + 1 mg/l NAA +30 g/l sucrose+50mg/ml Hygromycin+ 250 mg/l Claforan)and withdrawn in rooting (MS0) medium. summary of the result is shown in Table (Table 4.5) Results showed that 22 events (total of three replicate of experiments) were obtained out of 300 explants.

Table 4.5 Agrobacterium-mediated genetic transformation of BR 29 using immatureembryo (6 -8days weeks after anthesis).

Plasmid	Experiment	Number	OD	Resistant	Regenerable	Rooted	Transplanted
	No.	of	600	Callus	Events No	Plantlet	Events
		explant	nm	Events No.		Events	
		•				No.	
IRS 147		100	0.3	37	12	7	7
110 117	2	100	0.3	45	10	9	9
	2	100	0.3	34	5	6	6
Total	5	300		116	27	22	22



Figure 4.16 Gene transformation of BR 29 Immature embryo using droplet method of Agrobacterium infection. A) Agrobacterium infection B) Immature embryo after 5 days co cultivation, C) calli recovering stage in resting medium D) Transformed Calli selection in Hygromycin selection medium, +control is control calli in selection medium with out Hygromycin, - control is control calli in medium containing Hygromycin E) plant regeneration in deep Petridis F) Putative T₀ OsDREB 1A lines having ripened grains in green house.



Figure 4.17 PCR for the presence of Hph marker gene in primary transformant (product size =0.8 KB) the positive and negative plant Identification from the gel picture is summarized in Table4.6

Table 4.6 Results of the presence of *Hph* gene in transgenic plant according to PCR analysis.

Lane No.	Plant ID	Hph	Lane	Plant ID	Hph	Lane	Plant ID	Hph
1	I kb ladder	·····	40	BR20 -105147 0141		No.		
				DI(29 -IK314/-0140	U	35	BR29 -IRS14	7-0
2	neg control	0	41	BR29-IRS147-014c	1	36	013a BR29-IRS147-	0
3	IR64IRS147017A	1	42	BR29 -IRS147-015a	0	51	013b BR29 -IRS14	7- 1
4	Plasmid	1	43	BR29 -IRS147-015b	0	52	018a BR29-IRS147-	0
5	BR29 -IRS147-003a	0	44	BR29 -IRS147-015c	0	53	018b BR29 -IRS14	7- 1
6	BR29 -IRS147-003b	0	45	BR29 -IRS147-016a	0	54	018c BR29 -IRS14	7- 0
7	BR29-IRS147-003c	0	46	BR29 -IRS147-016b	t	55	019a BR29_IRS147-19	Ь 0
8	BR29 -IRS147-003a	0	47	BR20-IPS147 0140	1	50		
Û	PP20 IPS147 0045		17		I	20	019c	7- 0
9	BR29 -1K314/-0040	I	48	BR29 -IRS147-017a	1	57	BR29 -IRS14 020n	7- 1
10	BR29 -IRS147-004c	1	49	BR29 -1RS147-017b	1	58	BR29-IRS147-	1
11	BR29 -IRS147-005a	0	50	BR29 -1RS147-017c	0	59	BR29 -IRS14	7- 1
12	BR29 -1RS147-005b	0	22	BR29 -IRS147-008c	1	60	BR29 -IRS14	7- 1
13	BR29 -IRS147-005c	0	23	BR29 - IRS147-009a	0	61	021a BR29-IRS147-	1
14	BR29 -IRS147-006a	0	24	BR29 -IRS147-009b	0	62	021b BR29 -IRS14	7- 1
15	BR29 -IR\$147-006b	0	25	BR29 -IRS147-009c	0	63	021c BR29 -IRS14	7- 1
							022a	
16	BR29 -IRS147-006c	1	26	BR29 -IRS147-010a	1	64	BR29-IRS147- 022b	1
17	BR29 -IR\$147-007a	1	27	BR29 -IRS147-010b	1	65	BR29 -IRS14 022c	7- 0
18	BR29 -IRS147-007b	1	28	BR29 -IRS147-010c	1	66	BR29 -IRS14	7- 0
19	BR29 -IRS147-007c	0	29	BR29 -IRS147-011a	1	67	BR29 -IRS147-23	b 0
20	BR29 -1RS147-008a	1	30	BR29 - IRS147-011b	0	68	BR29 -IRS14	7- 0
21	BR29 -IRS147-008b	1	31	BR29 -IRS147-011c	1	69	BR29 -IRS14	7- 0
37	IKB ladder		32	BR29 -1RS147-012a	l	70	BR29-IRS147- 024b	0
38	BR29 -IRS147-013c	0	33	BR29 -IRS147-012b	1	71	BR29 -IRS14 024c	7~ 1
39	BR29 -IRS147-014a	0	34	BR29 -IRS147-012c	1	72	blank	

During the experiment the calli produced from each embryo were carefully kept separated Figure 4.14and 4.16) and plant obtained from one calli considered to be one event (From I cluster of regenerated calli maximum 3 plants (clones) were taken for further analysis to reduce work-load and costs of experiment. After successful regeneration, plantlets were transferred to yosida culture solution. After 2weeks, plant samples were collected for PCR analysis. The plants were transplanted in transgenic green house after the detecting the presence of marker gene (Hygromycin Phosphotransferase Gene) by PCR analysis (Figure 4.17, Table 4.6).Transgenic plant were vigorous and uniform, and showed normal flowering and produced fertile seeds.

In these preliminary experiments for protocol optimization, the medium based on N_6 -B5-MS was found to be suitable for callus induction and plant regeneration as well as transformation.

Further experiments were continued with N_6 -B5-MS based protocol using plasmid IRS147 to optimize transformation efficiency of the three-studied variety. Moreover, two explants i.e. matured embryo and immature embryo were tested for optimal genetic transformation.

4.2.2 Transformation Efficiency of Different Rice Varieties and Explants.

Based on initial experiments above, further experiments were conducted with three popular rice varieties of Bangladesh i.e. BR-29, BR-28 and BR-11 were tested for their transformation efficiency. The medium compositions of N₆-B5-MS basal media were used to compare the efficiency of two different explants of the studied varieties. The whole experiment was replicated twice.

For mature and immature embryo two experiments were conducted for each variety .and each experiment started with 100 explants so the confirmed number of transgenic event also represents the genetic transformation efficiency.

4.2.2.1 Genetic Transformation from Immature Embryo (IE) of BR 29, BR 28 and BR 11.

Between two types of explants, immature embryo showed better plant regeneration as well as for transformation. Regeneration response and transformation efficiency was lowest in BR-11 and BR 29. The results of genetic transformation experiment for immature embryo are summarized in Table 4.7. The result showed that 35 events were obtained out of 200 explants for BR 28 whereas BR-29 and BR-11 produced 24 and 13 out of 200 explants, respectively.

Table 4.7 Genetic transformations from immature embryo (IE) of BR 29, BR 28 andBR 11.

Genotype	Experiment No.	Number of explant	Plasmid	strain Number	OD 600 DM	Resistant Callus Events No.	Regenerable Events No.	Rooted Plantlet Events No.	Transplanted Events
BR-29	1	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	87	61	16	10
	2	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	75	56	20	14
BR-28	1	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	72	46	20	17
	2	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	82	52	22	18
BR-11	1	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	54	45	8	7
<u></u>	2	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	58	38	8	6

4.2.2.2 Gene Transformation from Matured Embryo (ME) of BR 29, BR 28 and BR 11

For matured embryo, BR-28 showed better response than the other two genotypes. Regeneration response and transformation efficiency was the same for BR 11 and BR 29. The results of genetic transformation experiment for Matured embryo are summarized in Table 4.8 result shows BR 28 produced 17 transgenic events. BR-29 11 and BR-11 10, respectively out of same number of explants (Table 4.9).

Table4.8 Genetic transformation from matured embryo (ME) of BR 29, BR 28 and BR 11.

Genotype	Experiment No.	Number of explant	Plasmid	Strain Number	ОD 600 л т	Resistant Callus Events No.	Regenerable Events No.	Rooted Flantiet Events No.	Transplanted Events
BR-29	1	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0,3	64	51	8	
	2	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	79	56	6	s s
BR-28	1	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	74	40	11	0
	2	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	69	44	0	8
BR-11	1	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	42	39	6	5
	2	100	IRS-147	LBA-4404	0.3	\$5	36	5	5

Table 4.9 Integrated results of transformation efficiency for BR 29 BR 28 and BR 11comparing the two explants (Explants immature and matured embryo).

Туре	of	Genotype	Number of us	ed Putative Transgenic	Efficiency
Explant			Explants	Event	
IE		BR 29	200	24	12
		BR 28	200	35	17.5
		BR 11	200	13	6.5
ME		BR 29	200	11	5.5
		BR 28	200	17	8.5
		BR 11	200	10	5

4.2.3 Molecular Analysis of putative Transformed Plants.

4.2.3.1 Integration of Foreign Gene

Putative transformed plants derived from Agrobacterium-mediated transformation were analyzed by PCR using appropriate sets of primer especially designed for gene amplification (Table 3.2). PCR product was electrophoresed with 1% agarose gel and visualized by UV. Primarily the t₀ plants did show the presence of *Hph* marker gene by PCR analysis. A total number of 124 plants of BR 28 from different experiments were analyzed after calli selection. Out of 124 plants 97 plants were found to be positive (Figure 4.19, Table 4.10) Among 147 plants of BR 29 obtained from different experiments 100 plants were found to be positive(Figure 4.18, Table 4.9) and out of 63 Hygromycin resistant plant of BR 11, 53 plants were positive for *Hph* marker gene(Figure 4.20, Table 4.11).



Figure 4.18 PCR detection for *Hph* gene (product size =0.8 KB) in putative transformant of BR 29. Detailed information is summarized in Table 4.10.

.

 Table 4.10 Results of PCR analysis for the presence of Hph marker gene of primary transformant of BR 29 . This Table is summary of Figure 4.18

Lane	Р	lant ID	GOI (HPT)	Lan c	PI	ant ID	GOI (HPT)	Lane	Р	lant ID	GOI (HPT)
		1Kb ladder	ladder	30	BR2 9	IRS147-033C	0	59	8870	IPS147 04 5 A	1
		IRS1 47	1	31	BR2 9	IRS147-034A	1	60	BR29	IRS147-045R	1
	J	Negcontrol	0	32	BR29	IRS147-034B	1	61	BR29	IRS147-045D	1
4	I]	R64_IRS147-15	1	33	BR29	IRS147-034C		62	B 270	IRS147-04 JC	1
5	B R29	IRS147-025A	1	34	BR2 9	IRS147-035A	<u>-</u>	63	BR20	IRS147-04 0A	1
6	B R29	IRS147-025B	1	35	BR29	IRS147-035B	1	64	BR29	IRS147-046D	1
7	BR29	IRS147-025C	1	36	BR29	IRS147-035C	1	65	BR29	1RS147-040C	1
8	B R29	IRS147-026 A	1	37	BR29	IRS147-036A	1	66	BR29	IRS147-0471	
9	B R29	IRS147-026B	1	38	BR2 9	IRS147-036B	1	67	BR29	IRS147-047C	
10	BR29	IRS147-026C	1	39	BR29	IRS147-037A	1	68	BR29	IRS147-047C	1
11	B R29	1RS147-027A	1	40	BR2 9	IRS147-038A	1	69	BR29	IRS147-048C	0
12	BR29	IRS147-027B	1	41	BR2 9	IRS147-038B	1	70	BR29	1RS147-049a	0
13	B R29	IRS147-027C	1	42	BR2 9	IRS147-038C	1	71	BR29	IRS147-050a	1
14	B R29	IRS147-028A	1	43	BR29	IRS147-039A	0	72	BR29	IRS147-051a	1
15	B R29	1RS147-028B	1	44	BR2 9	IRS147-039B	0	73	BR29	IRS147-052a	1
16	B R29	IRS147-029A	1	45	BR29	IRS147-040A	1	74	BR29	IRS147-053a	1
17	BR29	IRS147-029B	0	46	BR2 9	IRS147-040B	1	75	B R 29	IRS147-054a	1
18	BR29	IRS147-029C	1	47	BR2 9	1RS147-040C	1	76	BR29	IRS14 7-0 55 a	1
19	B R 29	IRS147-030A	1	48	BR2 9	IRS147-041 A	0	77	BR29	IRS147-056a	0
20	B R29	IRS147-030B	1	49	BR2 9	IRS147-041 B	1	78	B R 29	IRS147-057a	0
21	BR29	1RS147-030C	1	50	BR29	IRS147-041 C	1	79	B R29	IRS147-058a	1
22	BR29	IRS147-031 A	1	51	BR2 9	IRS147-042 A	1	80	B R 29	IRS147-059a	1
23	BR29	IRS147-031B	1	52	BR2 9	IRS147-042B	1	81	B R29	IRS147-060a	1
24	BR29	IRS147-031C	1	53	BR29	IRS147-043 A	1	82	B R29	IRS147-061a	1
25	B R 29	IRS147-032 A	1	54	BR2 9	IRS147-043 B	1	83	B R29	IRS147-062a	1
26	BR29	IRS147-032B	1	55	BR2 9	IRS147-043C	0	84	B R29	IRS147-063a	1
27	BR29	1RS147-032C	1	56	BR2 9	IRS147-044 A	1	85	BR29	IRS14 7-0 64 a	1
28	BR29	IRS147-033A	1	57	BR2 9	IRS147-044B	1				
29	B R29	IRS147-033B	0	58	BR29	IRS147-044C	1				





Figure 4.19 PCR detection for the presence of *Hph* gene in putative transformant of BR 28 (product size =0.8 KB). Detailed information is shown in Table 4.11.

Table 4.11 Results of PCR analysis for the presence of Hph marker gene of primarytransformant of BR 28 .This Table is summary of Figure 4.19.

Lane	P	ant ID	GOI (HPT)	Lane	Pl	ant ID	GCI	Lane	Pi	ant ID	GOI				601
1		140 ladder	Latter	33	BR28	IRSH7 OFF	(HPT) 1				(HPT)	Lane	Pia		(HPT)
2		IRS147	1		BR28	IDSH70LC		65	BR28	IRS147-0228	1	96	BRZB	FS147-033C	1
3		R64 IRS147-19	1	35	BR2A	ECHICAND	1	68	BR28	IRS147-023A	1	99	BR28	IRS117-034A	1
4		Vecetive contro	0		BR2B	DOHI MO		67	BR28	F\$177-023B	1	100	BR26	IRS147-034B	0
5	BR28	IRS147-001A	1		0000	ECHILDER	1	89	BR28	IRS#7-024A	0	101	8 R28	IRS117005A	1
6	BR28	IRS147-0018	1		Bone	IDONT OTO	1	70	BR28	IRS#7-024B	0	102	BR28	R\$147-0068	0
7	BR28	IRS147-00C	1			IDDH7-028	4	7	BR28	IRS147-024C	1	103	BR28	IRS147-006A	0
8	BR28	IRS147-002A	1	<u>-</u>	0740	FOH/-UDA		72	BR28	IRS117-025A	0	. 104	8R26	RS147-037a	0
	BRZB	IRS17.008			6000	IFISTR/-ULB		73	BR2B	RS147-0258	0	125	BR2B	IFS117-038a	0
	BR28	IRSH7.000	1		DR2D	INSTAT-OLC	1	74	BRZB	IRS117-025C	U	100	8R28	IRS117-039a	1
	BR28		1	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	BRAB	INSTRIA-UTRA	1	75	BR28	1755117-026A	0	177	BR28	IFS147-041a	1
	BD28		1	40	8648	IRSTA/-UTAB	1	76	BR28	IRS147-0288	0	108	BR28	RS117-042a	1
E O			1	44	8648	1-514/-014C		77	BR28	IPS#7-028C	0	109	8R28	IRS147-043a	1
4	0000	IFOR/-000		40	BRAB	IRS147-015A		78	BR28	IRS147-027A		10	BR28	IRS147-044a	0
<u> </u>	6728	IFGA/-WAA		46	BR2B	IRS147-018	U	79	BR28	IR\$147-027B	1	11	8R28	FS147-045a	1
79	внав	IKSTA/-CUAB	4	4/	BR2B	PS\$17-0EA		80	BR28	IPS147-027C		112	BR25	R\$147-048a	1
16	BR28	IRS117-004C		- 48	BR28	IFS147-018		81	BR28	(RS147-028A	1	1B	BR28	RS147-047a	1
17	BR26	IRS#7-005A		49	BR26	IRSN7-016C	1	82	BR28	IRS147-0288	1	114	BR28	IRS147-048a	1
8	BR28	IRS147-0058	1	50	BR28	IRS147-017A		63	BRZB	IRS147-028C	1	15	BR28	IRS147-049a	1
19	BR28	RS#7-005C	1	51	BR28	IRS147-017B		84	BR28	IRS147-029A	1	16	BR28	IRS147-050a	1
20	BR28	IRS117-006A	0	52	8R28	IRS117-01BA	1	85	BR28	IRS147-0298	1	17	6726	PS147-051a	1
21	BR26	IRS1(7-008B	0	53	BR28	IRS147-018B	1	86	BR2B	IRS#7-029C	1	18	BR2B	RS147-052a	1
22	BR26	IFS117-005C	0	54	BR28	IPS147-08C	1	87	8728	IRS117-030A	0	19	6R26	RS147-063a	1
23	BR26	IRS#7-007A	1	55	BF28	IRS117-019A	1	68	BR28	FS#7-00B	0	120	BR28	IFS147-054a	0
24	BR28	IFS147-007B	1	55	BF28	IRS117-068	1	89	BR28	FS147-030C	0	121	BR28	IRS147-055a	1
25	BR28	IRS117-007C	1	57	BR28	IRS147-0BC	1	90	BR28	FS117-031A	1	122	BR28	PS147-066a	1
26	BR28	IRS#7-008A	1	58	BR28	(RS147-020A	1	୨୩	6R28	FS147-032A	1	23	BR28	FS117-057a	1
27	BR28	IFS147-006B	1	59	BR28	FSH7-0208	1	92	BR28	FS147-052B	1	124	BR28	IRS147-055a	1
28	BR28	IRS117-005C	0	60	BR28	FSH7-020C	1	96	BR28	IRS117-031A	1	125	BR28	FS#7-059a	1
29	BR28	IRS117-009A	1	ମ	BF28	IRS117-021A	1	94	BR28	IRS147-032A	1	126	BR28	RS147-060a	1
30	BR26	IFS147-009B	1	62	BR28	IRS147-0218	1	95	BR28	R\$147-028	1	177	BR28	PS147-0618	0
31	BRZB	155147-010A	1	ស	BR28	FS10-02C	1	96	BR28	FS#7-033A	1	128	BR28	FS147-062a	1
32	BR28	R\$147-010B	0	64	BRZB	FS147-022A	1	9 7	BR28	RS#7-000B	1		L	l	



Figure 4.20 PCR detection for the presence of *Hph* gene in putative transformat of BR 11. Detailed information is shown in Table 4.12.

Table 4.12 Results of PCR	analysis for the presence	of Hph marker gene of primary
transformant of H	BR 11 .This Table is sumr	nary of Figure 4.20.

Lane		Plant ID	GOI HPT	Lane	F	lant ID	GOI HPT	Lane	1	Plant ID	GOI
1		1 K b ladder	ladder	24	BR-11	IRS147-007B	1	47	BR-11	IRS147-015A	0
2		IRS147	1	25	BR-II	IRS147-007C	1	48	BR-11	IRS147-015B	0
3		Negetive control	0	26	BR-11	IRSI 47-008A	1	49	BR-11	IRS147-015C	0
4		IR64_IRS147-15	1	27	BR-11	IRS147-008B	1	50	BR-11	IRS147-016A	1
5	BR-11	IRS147-001A	1	28	BR-11	IRS147-008C	1	51	BR-11	IRS147-016B	1
6	BR-11	IRS147-001B	1	29	BR-11	IRS147-009A	1	52	BR-11	IRS147-016C	1
7	BR-11	IRS147-001C	0	30	BR-11	IRS147-009B	1	53	BR-11	IRS147-017A	1
8	BR-11	IRS147-002A	1	31	BR-11	IRS147-009C	1	54	BR-11	IRS147-017B	1
9	BR-11	IRS147-002B	0	32	BR-11	IRS147-010A	1	55	BR-11	IRS147-017C	0
10	BR-11	IRS147-002C	1	33	BR-11	IRS147-010B	1	56	BR-11	IRS147-018A	1
11	BR-11	IRS147-003A	1	34	BR-11	IRS147-010c	1	57	BR-11	IRS147-018B	1
12	BR-11	IRS14.7-003B	I	35	BR-11	IRS147-011A	1	58	BR-11	IRS147-019A	0
13	BR-11	IRS147-003C	1	36	BR-11	IRS147-011B	1	59	BR-11	IRS147-019B	0
14	BR-11	IRS147-004A	1	37	BR-11	IRS147-011C	1	60	BR-11	IRS147-020A	0
15	BR-11	IRS147-004B	1	38	BR-11	1RS147-012A	1	61	BR-11	IRS147-021A	1
16	BR-11	IRS147-004C	1	39	BR-11	IRS147-012B	1	62	BR-11	IRS147-022A	1
17	BR-11	IRS147-005A	1	40	BR-11	IRS147-012C	1	63	BR-11	IRS147-023A	0
18	BR-11	IRS147-005B	1	41	BR-11	IRS147-013A	1	64	BR-11	IR\$147-024A	1
19	BR-11	IRS147-005C	1	42	BR-11	1RS147-013B	1	65	BR-11	IRS147-025A	1
20	BR-11	IRS147-006A	1	43	BR-11	1RS147-013C	1	66	BR-11	IRS147-026A	1
21	BR-11	IRS147-006B	1	44	BR-11	IRS147-014A	1	67	BR-11	IRS147-027A	1
22	BR-11	IRS147-006C	1	45	BR-11	IRS147-014B	1				
23	BR-11	IRS147-007A	1	46	BR-11	IRS147-014C	1				

4.2.3.2 Southern Blot Analysis of Well-Grown Transgenic Plants.

Primary confirmed plants were further confirmed by southern blot analysis. Genomic DNA (10-15ug) was digested with *EcoRI* (single cut).the results of southern blot analysis indicated the integration and copy number of transgene in T_0 plants.

For the preliminary experiments of transformation, 16 events were obtained. All plants were analyzed to compare copy number obtained from same callus derived plant .in most of the cases plants were obtained from same events showed same position and copy number of integration. Fig.4.21, Table 4.12 is the surmised results of primary southern blot analysis and copy number of the transgene No negative plant observed from PCR positive plants. A known plant carrying same foreign gene used as positive control and digested plasmid; IRS147 used as positive control (Figure 4.21, lane 33, 34)

For further experiments, one plant from one event was analyzed to confirm integration of transgene and copy number count. Primary transformants of BR 29, BR 28 and BR 11 confirmed by PCR analysis of *Hph* marker gene was subjected to southern blot hybridization. A single cut digestion method was used to detect copy number of integrated OsDREB1A transgene. For a suitable follow up of segregation pattern, transgenic plant carrying single copy of inserted gene of interest is important for inheritance analysis of gene of interest in next generation (T₁).

From 51 transgenic event of BR 28, 15 transgenic events were found to be single copy foreign gene insertion(Figure 23, Table 14) 7 and 5 from BR 29 and BR 11 were found single copy gene insertion, respectively(Figure 22 and 24, Table 13 and 15).



Figure 4.21 Southern blot analysis of BR 29 showing integration and copy number of OsDREB1A gene Detailed information is shown in Table 4.13.

Table 4.13 Result of southern	blot analysis of primary positive BR 29 To plants and
copy number count.	. This Table is summary of Figure 4.21.

Lane No.	sample	O sdre bl a	сору по.	Lane No.	sample	Osdre bla	copy no.
1	HIND III Lamda			18	BR29 -IRSI 47-014c	1	2
2	neg control	0		19	BR29 -IRSI 47-016b	1	2
3	BR29 - IRS1 47-004b	1	3	20	BR29 -IRSI 47-016c	1	2
4	BR29 - IRS1 47-004c	1	1	21	BR29 - IRS1 47-017a	1	1
5	BR29 - IRS1 47-006c	1	4	22	BR29 -IRSI 47-017b	1	1
6	BR29-IRS147-007a	1	1	23	BR29 - LRS1 47-018a	1	3
7	BR29-IRS147-007b	1	2	24	BR29 -IRS147-018c	1	3
8	BR29-IRSI 47-008a	1	2	25	BR29 - IRSI 47-020a	1	3
9	BR29 -1RSI 47-008b	1	2	26	BR29 -IRSI 47-020b	1	3
10	BR29-1RS147-008c	1	2	27	BR29 -1RS147-020c	1	2
11	BR29-IRS147-010a	1	2	28	BR29 -IRSI 47-021a	1	3
12	BR29-IRS147-010b	1	1	29	BR29 -IRS147-021b	1	3
13	BR29-IRS147-010c	1	2	30	BR29 -IRS147-021c	1	3
14	BR29-IRS147-011a	1	3	31	BR29 -IRSI 47-022a	1	3
15	BR29-IRS147-012a	1	2	32	BR29 -1RS147-022b	1	3
16	BR29-IRS147-012b	1	2	33	IR64IRS147016A	1	3
17	BR29-IRS147-012c	1	2	34	IRS1 47	1	1



Figure 4.22 Southern blot analysis of BR 29 showing integration and copy number of OsDREB1A transgene Detailed information are shown in Table 4.14

Table 4.14 Result of southern blot analysis of primary positive BR 29 T0 plants andcopy number count. This Table is summary of Figure 4.22

Lane	Plant ID (Copy number	Lane	Plant ID		Copy number
1	Hindi iii lamda			23	ladder		
2	BR -29 IRS 147	26a	1	24	blank		
3	BR -29 IRS 147	27a	2	25	BR -29 IRS 147	25a	3
4	BR -29 IRS 147	28a	2	26	BR -29 IRS 147	31a	2
5	BR -29 IRS 147	29a	1	27	BR -29 IRS 147	36a	3
6	BR -29 IRS 147	31a	0	28	BR -29 IRS 147	42a	2
7	BR -29 IRS 147	32a	1	29	BR -29 IRS 147	44a	2
8	BR -29 IRS 147	33a	1	30	BR -29 IRS 147	45a	2
9	BR -29 IRS 147	34a	1	31	BR -29 IRS 147	50a	3
10	BR -29 IRS 147	36a	0	32	BR -29 IRS 147	51a	0
11	BR -29 IRS 147	378	1	33	BR -29 IRS 147	52a	3
12	BR -29 IRS 147	40a	2	34	BR -29 IRS 147	54a	2
13	BR -20 IRS 147	42a	0	35	BR -29 IRS 147	55a	2
14	BR -20 IRS 147	43a	3	36	BR -29 IRS 147	58a	2
15	BR -29 IKS 147	44a	0	37	BR -29 IRS 147	60a	3
16	DR -29 IRS 147	459	0	38	BR -29 IRS 147	61 a	3
17	DR -29 IKS 147	46a	3	39	BR -29 IRS 147	62a	3
10	DR -29 IRS 147	479	2	40	BR -29 IRS 147	63a	2
10	BR -29 IRS 147	489	2	41	BR 29-IRS 147 22B	+contrl	2
19	BK -29 IKS 147	704	3	42	BR 29-IRS 147 22B	+ contrl	2
20	IK 64_IKS147-110a		0	43	negative control	BR 29 -NT	0
21	negative control	105 147	1	44	Plasmid	IRS 147	1



Figure 4.23 Southern blot analysis of BR 28 showing integration and copy number of OsDREB1A transgene Detailed information are shown in Table 4.15

Table 4.15 Result of southern blot analysis of primary positive BR 28 T0 plants andcopy number count. This Table is summary of Figure 4.23

Lane	Plant 1D		Copy number	Lane	Plant ID		Copy number
	Hindi iii lamda			27	IR64-IRS-147	116A	3
2	negative control		0	28	BR28 -IRS147	27a	1
3	IR64_IRS147-	016A	3	29	BR28 -IRS147	30a	1
4	BR28 -IRS147	001a	1	30	BR28 -IRS147	33a	3
5	BR28 -IRS147	002a	2	31	BR28 -IRS147	35a	1
6	BR28 -IRS147	003a	2	32	BR28 -IRS147	37a	1
7	BR28 -1RS147	004a	2	33	BR28 -IRS147	39a	1
8	BR28 -IRS147	007a	4	34	BR28 -IRS147	41a	2
9	BR28 -IRS147	010a	2	35	BR28 -IRS147	42a	2
10	BR28 -IRS147	013a	1	36	BR28 - IRS147	43a	2
11	BR28 - IRS 147	014a	2	37	BR28 - IRS147	45a	1
12	BR28 - IRS147	016a	3	38	BR28 -IRS147	46a	2
13	BR28 -IRS147	017a	1	39	BR28 -IRS147	47a	0
14	BR28 -IRS147	018a	3	40	BR28 -IRS147	48a	1
15	BR28 -IRS147	020a	1	41	BR28 -IRS147	49a	4
16	BR28 -IRS147	021a	2	42	BR28 - IRS147	50a	2
17	BR28 -IRS147	022a	3	43	BR28 -IRS147	51a	4
19	BR28-IRS147	024a	1	44	BR28 - IRS147	52a	3
10	BR28 -IRS147	027a	0	45	BR28 -IRS147	53a	3
19	BR28 -IRS147	028a	1	46	BR28 - IRS147	55a	0
21	BR28-IRS147	029a	3	47	BR28 -IRS147	56a	1
21	BR28 -IRS147	030a	2	48	BR28 -IRS147	58a	2
22	DR28 -IRS147	032a	0	49	BR28 -IRS147	59a	3
23	plasmid	IRS147	1	50	BR28 -IRS147	61a	3
24	ladder			51	plasmid	IRS147	1
25	negative control		0				<u> </u>



Figure 4.24 Southern blot analysis of BR 11 showing integration and copy number of OsDREB1A gene. Detailed information shown in Table 4.16

Table 4.16 Result of southern blot analysis of primary positive BR 11 T0 plants and copynumber count. This Table is summary of Figure 4.24

Lane	Plant ID	copy number	Lane	Plant ID	copy number
1	Hindi iii lamda		18	BR11 -IRS147-0018a	1
2	negative control	0	19	IRS147	1
3	IR64_IRS147-16A	3	20	Hindi iii lamda	
4	BR11 -IRS147-001a	1	21	neg control	0
5	BR11 -IRS147-002a	0	22	IR64 -IRS147-16 A	3
6	BR11 -IRS147-003a	0	23	BR11 -IRS147-002a	2
7	BR11 -IRS147-004a	1	24	BR11 -IRS147-003a	1
8	BR11 -IRS147-006a	2	25	BR11 -IRS147-009a	2
9	BR11-IRS147-007a	1	26	BR11 -IRS147-0021a	3
10	BR11-IRS147-008a	3	27	BR11 -IRS147-0022a	2
11	BR11 -IRS147-009a	0	28	BR11 -IRS147-0023a	2
12	BR11-IRS147-010a	2	29	BR11 -IRS147-0024a	2
13	BR11-IRS147-011a	3	30	BR11 -IRS147-0025a	0
14	BR11 -IRS147-012a	2	31	plasmid IRS147	1
15	BR11 -IRS147-013a	3	32	BR11 -IRS147-0026a	3
16	BR11 -IRS147-014a	2	33	BR11 -IRS147-0027a	1
17	BR11 - IRS147-017a	2			

4.2.4 Inheritance and expression of transgene in T₁ Generation

To investigate the inheritance pattern of the OsDREB gene, T_1 progenies seeds from 3 primary transformants from each variety (single copy, confirmed by southern blot analysis) were chosen and grown in the green house and were used for molecular analysis. Detailed PCR analysis was done for the detection of the presence of the gene using appropriate primer set (forward primer chosen from Nos terminator, Table 3.2). The PCR results are summarized in Table 4.16. The results of PCR analysis confirmed the stable integration of gene by the amplification of the DNA segment starting from gene of interest to NOS terminator sequences. The OsDREB 1A gene segregated in the T_1 progenies following a normal Mendelian fashion, and showed a monogenic ration of 3:1 (Table 4.17).

Line ID	Total Analyzed T3 plants	Number of PCR +ve T ₁	Number of PCR -ve T ₁ plants	% of PCR +ve T1 plants	% of PCR -ve T ₁ plants	Expected segregati on ratio	x² vnlue (df=1)
BR20 0764 T1	158	117		117	25.94	3:1	3.00 ^m
BR29-020A-11	156	116	40	116	25.64	3:1	0.03 ^{ns}
BR29-037A-T1	155	122	33	122	21.29	3:1	0.56 ^{ns}
BR28-039A-T1	155	111	44	111	28.39	3:1	0.971 ^{ns}
BR28-020A-T1	181	125	5 6	125	30.94	3:1	3.40 ^{ns}
BR28-056A-T1	143	116	27	116	18.88	3:1	2.85 ^{ns}
BR 11 -IRS147-12A	64	39	25	39	39.06	3:1	4.92 ^{na}
BR 11-IRS147-021A	169	121	48	121	28.40	3:1	1.04 ^{ns}
PB 11 185147-041A	147	102	42	95	35.37	3:1	1.35 ^{ns}

Table 4.17 Presence of transgene (OsDREB 1A) in T1 progeny of BR 29, BR 28 andBR 11 transgenic plant.

df degree of freedom, ns=non significant at p=0.05



Figure 4.25 Drought stressed transgenic (T₁) plants of BR -29. (A) Transgenic line) Non-transgenic line



Figure 4. 26 Expression of transgene (OsDREB1A) in flag leaf of transgenic (T_1 progeny) of 1) BR29 RS147-026A 2) BR29- RS147033A 3) BR28- RS147039A 4) BR28- RS147020A 5) BR 11-IRS147-041A 6) BR 11-IRS147-021A 7) Non-transgenic BR 29 plant (control)

Transgenic plan (T_1) grown normally in green house condition a given certain level of drought stress. Transgenic plants showed better tolerance to drought than non-transgenic plant (Figure 4.25). Two plants of each variety containing single copy inserted gene used to see the gene expression of transgene analyzed by RT PCR method. Except one, all inserted OsDREB1A gene expressed in all analyzed plants (Figure 4.26)

CHAPTER 5 DISCUSSION

DISCUSSION

The drought tolerance of plants, a complex property controlled by the multiple factors, is mainly genetically determined and simultaneously affected by environment. There are many functional genes and regulatory genes (e.g. transcriptional factors) regulating the plant response to drought stress, however, their expression levels are very low under normal conditions, therefore, the gene expression regulation system plays a vital role in drought tolerance. Compared with the transformation of single functional gene, the transformation of transcription activator is a more effective way to improve the drought tolerance in plants.

The dehydration responsive element binding proteins (DREB) are important transcription factors that induced a set of abiotic stress-related genes and impart stress endurance to plants. The DREB transcription factors could be dichotomized as DREB1 and DREB2, which are involved in two signal transduction pathways under low temperature and dehydration. They belong to the ERF (Ethylene Responsive Element Binding Factors) family of transcription factors. ERF proteins are a sub-family of the APETLA2 (AP2)/ethylene responsive element binding protein (EREBP) transcription factors that is distinctive to plants.

In the present investigation, *Oryza sativa* DREB genes (OsDREB) characterized for identification of drought responsive gene(s) in indica rice genome i.e. BR 29, BR 28, and BR 11. The bioinformatics of the 14 members of OsDREB family showed consensus similarity. Yamaguchi-Shinozaki and Shinozaki (2003) listed 13 DREB genes in the genome of the rice cv. Nipponbare: The 13 genes are as follows; **OsDREB1A**, OsDREB1B, OsDREB1C, OsDREB1D, OsDREB1E, OsDREB1F, OsDREB1G, OsDREB1H, **OsDREB1I**, OsDREB2A, OsDREB2B, OsDREB2C and OsDREB2D. Among them two genes, OsDREB1A and OsDREB1I, are found on the same BAC clone, along with a third gene was identified by bioinformatics, which was not mentioned by previous authors (Yamaguchi-Shinozaki and Shinozaki 1994, Shinozaki et al., 2003, Dubouzet et al., 2003). It was named **OsDREB1J** according to its predicted phylogenetic relationship and included it this study. The expression patterns of the total 14 genes under drought stress condition were analyzed in reproductive tissues by RT PCR method. Interesting expression pattern was observed under drought stress and

expression mottled among different genotypes and tissues. The relative water content of the BR29 flag leaf blade declined gradually during drought-stress and recovered after rewatering at the same time, the expression patterns of the 14 genes changed more markedly in the stressed tissues than in the well-watered tissues. Some genes responded to drought at a higher RWC than others did. The decline in RWC was accompanied by a decline in peduncle elongation rate. By contrast, the pattern of OsDREB expression differed in all three genotypes. All three genotypes expressed OsDREB1B, OsDREB1C, OsDREB1H, OsDREB1I and OsDREB2A and did not express OsDREB1D, OsDREB1E and OsDREB2D. The differences were (i) only BR11 expressed OsDREB1J and (iii) only BR28 did not express OsDREB1A and OsDREB2B. DREB2A reported to function mainly in ABA-independent water stress-inducible gene expression, since expression of DREB2A is strongly induced by drought and high-salinity stresses but not by ABA treatment (Liu et al., 1998).

In this study, the gene expression of peduncle tissue was compared with its growth rate under same condition. Interesting correlation was observed in BR 29 expression of OsDREB1A with the elongation rate of peduncle, suggesting the positive role of OsDREB1A in reproductive tissue development. In drought stressed BR 29 Peduncle expressions of OsDREB1A declines at the point of drought stress when elongation rate declines and this elongation rate declines in drought stress plant and results incomplete panicle exertion as well as reduced seed fertility. Certainly, more experiments should be carried out to investigate the expression patterns of OsDREB genes in the transgenic rice under drought stress.

This correlation confers the fact that the over-expression of OsDREB1A may play an important role for peduncle elongation during drought stress and help to avoid yield loss due to certain drought stress at reproductive stage. Kasuga et al., 1999; Seki et al., 2001; Fowler and Thomashow, 2002; Maruyama et al., 2004 also reported the enhanced drought tolerance by over-expressing OsDREB1A gene in monocot and dicot plants. Yamaguchi-Shinozaki and Shinozaki, (1994) and Dubouzet et al., (2003), generated transgenic rice over-expressing various OsDREB proteins in combination with several promoters and suggested that OsDREB1A could be very useful for producing transgenic

dicot and monocot plants with have higher tolerant potentiality to drought, salt and/or cold stresses. Hence, OsDREB1A was chosen as candidate gene of genome engineering to enhance drought stress in the studied indica cultivars. Kasuga et al., (1999), describe the possible mechanism of drought tolarency by DREB1A. In brief, DREB1A binds to the *cis*-acting DRE and regulates the expression of many stress inducible genes under drought, salt, and cold stress in *Arabidopsis* (Liu et al., 1998). The expression of the transferred DREB1A gene and its stress inducible target genes were correlated in the transgenic plants under control conditions (Kasuga et al., 1999)

Gene transformation in Rice is efficiently mediated either through Agrobacterium or particle bombardment method. In 1994 in a landmark report, Hiei et al. (1994) provided unequivocal evidence for stable transformation of Japonica rice with Agrobacterium after molecular and genetic analysis of large numbers of R₀, R₁, and R₂ progenies. This report opened the possibility of using Agrobacterium for genetic transformation of recalcitrant cereals plants. A super binary vector in the Agrobacterium strain LBA4404 was demonstrated to be the most effective for transformation of all three-japonica cultivars tested. Agrobacterium-mediated transformation of rice has now emerged as a reliable and highly reproducible method for transferring genes of interest into the rice genome. The success of Hiei and colleagues ignited a significant interest in transforming other argonomically important crop species, such as maize, barley, and wheat. Using an approach similar to the one developed by Hiei and colleagues, maize transformation was accomplished with freshly isolated immature embryos (Ishida et al. 1996). In maize, transformation frequency was further improved with the addition of silver nitrate in the medium, modification of medium components, and optimization of co-culture and resting timing periods. For the first time in 2002, it was demonstrated that maize can be transformed by using a combination of standard binary vector and the antioxidant cysteine in the co-culture medium. Since the first report of Agrobacterium-mediated transformation of wheat in 1997, various factors that influence T-DNA delivery have been further investigated and modified (Jones et al. 2005). Following the success of Tingay and colleagues (Tingay et al. 1997), in Agrobacterium-mediated transformation of barley, a number of laboratories around the world reported the successful production of transgenic barley plants (Shrawat and Lörz, 2006). Therefore, optimization of parameters that are considered crucial for cereal transformation and screening of highly

competent explants and genotypes should broaden the scope for the genetic transformation with genes of interest.

In the present investigation, three widely cultivated Bangladeshi indica rice cultivars viz. BR 29, BR 28, and BR 11 were used for protocol optimization of genetic transformation and OsDREB 1A gene successfully transformed by Agrobacteriummediated transformation method. Transgenic rice plants were regenerated that expressing OsDREB1A gene under the control of stress inducible Lip-9 promoter. The Lip -9 promoter used to express the OsDREB1A transformation, which have two distinctive advantages in the experimental system. One is that the gene originated from rice. Another advantage of this promoter is the ability to induce high level of expression under stressed condition. In earlier studies, constitutive over-expression of these factors reported to cause aberrant phenotype, stunted growth, and sterility so these genes need to be expressed under regulated/inducible promoter (Shen et al., 2003). In this present study, another plasmid was used where OsDREB1A driven by Ubiquitine (Ubi-1) promoter for standardization of gene transformation efficiency, but absolute sterility was observed in obtained transgenic lines. Putative transformed plant obtained using Lip-9: OsDREB1A (IRS147) was showed normal growth and fertility.

A total number of 117 primary transgenic independent events were produced from the three studied cultivars. PCR and southern blot analysis of the putative transformed plants confirmed the stable integration of OsDREB1A and HPT genes in the indica rice genomes. Genomic DNA digested with *EcoRI* and hybridized with the OsDREB1A probe revealed the copy number of inserted gene in each of the transformant, suggesting an independent nature of transgene integration in primary transformants. The phenotypic expression of the putative transformed plants were planted in to the green house and grown healthy, normal flowering and produced fertile seeds.

To confirm the definite nature of primary transformed plant, the inheritance pattern of the transgenes were analyzed in T_1 generation. In this segment of experiment, the plants showed single insertion of the gene of interest were selected from each studied cultivar for easier analysis of segregation pattern. The PCR of OsDREB1A (specific for construct sequence) indicated the transmission of the gene in the next generation with a mendelian fashion. Segregation analysis of T_1 generation clearly showed a monogenic ratio 3:1 for OsDREB1A gene, suggesting that genes were stably integrated into the genome.

Over expression of DREB1A gene in various transgenic plant has been reported earlier (Kasuga et al., 1999; Seki et al., 2001; Fowler and Thomashow, 2002; Maruyama et al., 2004). They reported the stress-regulated expression of the DREB1A gene by the rd29A promoter produced plants with increased tolerance to freezing, salt, and drought stresses, without a drastic change in the normal phenotype of the transformed plants. In the present investigation, the results of mRNA expression by RT PCR analysis of T_1 plant revealed the successful function of OsDREB transgene amplifying specific fraction of sequence along with a part of Nos terminator sequences. Transgenic plant of T_1 generation also showed better tolerance to drought stress under green house condition than non-transgenic plants, suggesting over-expression of OsDREB1A a possible way to acquire enhanced drought tolerance similarly, over-expression of a rice gene, 35S:OsDREB1A, in transgenic *Arabidopsis* also increased drought tolerance (Dubouzet et al., 2003).

The stable inheritance and expression of foreign genes are of critical importance in the application of genetically engineered cereals to agriculture. Without any doubt, the problem of transgene silencing raises serious concerns regarding selection of transgenic lines for crop improvement with specific trait(s). Therefore, it now appears imperative that transgenic lines carrying gene(s) of economic importance need to be carefully tested for gene expression levels over many generations.

CHAPTER 6 SUMMARY

.

-

SUMMARY

The recent completion of the sequencing of the rice genome has opened up new avenues for gene regulation and transformation in rice. It has been debated that information gained from rice genome by utilizing ancestral system among the cereals would help genetically improve not only rice but also other cereals such as maize, wheat, and barley, which have significantly large genomes. It has been estimated that abiotic stresses such as drought, salinity, extreme temperatures, submergence and oxidative stress reduce crop yield worldwide by more than 50%. These stresses are often interconnected, cause similar cellular damage and activate similar cell-signalling pathways. The dehydration responsive element binding proteins (DREB) are important transcription factors that induce a set of abiotic stress response mechanism may facilitate candidate genes discovery and increased levels of stress tolerance can be engineered into plants by reprogramming the expression of endogenous genes.

In the present study,RT PCR method used for characterization of OsDREB genes for identification of appropriate drought stress responsive candidate gene(s). Three Bangladeshi indica rice cultivars BR 29, BR28, and BR 11 used to identify expression pattern of 14 members of OsDREB gene family under drought stress condition. The RT PCR results showed up and down regulation of genes due to drought stress. The expression pattern differs among genotypes and tissues. the physiological parameter of drought stress also compared with gene expression pattern. The results revealed drought responsiveness of several genes OsDREB1A, OsDREB 1F, OsDREB 1G, OsDREB 2A etc. among them, OsDREB 2A showed most significant correlation. Because of the previous reports of growth retardation of transgenic plant by transferring OsDREB 2A gene, the gene was not considered good candidate gene and OsDREB1A was selected as desired candidate gene for enhanced drought tolerance in the studied rice varieties.

How ever, the same cultivars used to optimize agrobacterium mediated gene transformation protocol. Gene transformation efficiency of mature and immature embryo
investigated for the studied cultivars. In addition, OsDREB 1A gene was introduced first time in the studied cultivar under the control of stress inducible Lip-9 promoter.

A number 138 putative primary Transgenes (T_0) regenerated after co cultivation and calli selection. The presence of the selectable marker gene gene was examined by PCR analysis. The results showed that, out of 138 events 117 T_0 events were positive for selectable marker gene. Further conformation was done by southern blot analysis using OSDREB1a gene as probe. The results of southern revealed the integration and copy number of OSDREB gene in the genome of primary transgenic plants.

In order to determine the stability and inheritance patterns of OsDREB 1A gene PCR was done with specific primer for the construct sequence .the results of PCR analysis of OsDREB1A gene revealed the transgene stability and inheritance patterns of OSDREB1A gene. Inheritance of the transgene in most of the progeny line followed the classical mendalian segragationratio3:1, which indicating mendalian inheritance as a single dominant locus.

Phenotypic evaluation under drought stress done for t1 plants and plant shoed better tolerance comparing with non-transgenic plant under certain drought stress level. The expression of transgene was also analysed by RT PCR method. The RT PCR results showed successful expression of transgene in transgenic plants. The results suggested that the expression of OsDREB 1A under control of Lip-9 promoter effectively enhanced drought stress in rice plant.

The OsDREB gene family characterization and genome engeeniaring with OsDREB1A to indica rice cultivars, which resulted better drought stress tolerance in rice plant. This finding suggested that the rice line with enhance capacity of drought tolerance by genome engendering may contribute to solve the uneven drought stress related yield loss problem of the population that consumes rice as a major staple food.

CHAPTER 7 REFERRENCES

.

REFERENCES

- Agarwal P, Agarwal PK, Nair S, Sopory SK and Reddy MK. 2007. Stress-inducible *DREB2A* transcription factor from *Pennisetum glaucum* is a phosphoprotein and its phosphorylation negatively regulates its DNA-binding activity. *Mol Genet Genomics.* 277:189-198.
- Altman DW and Watanabe KN. 1995. Plant biotechnology transfer to developing countries. Academic Press, Inc., California and London and abiotic stress tolerance without stunting growth. *Plant Tissue Culture and Biotechnology*. 3:119-127
- Altpeter F, Baisakh N, Beachy R, Bock R, Capell T, Christou P, Daniell H, Datta, K, Datta S, Dix PJ, Fauquet C, Huang N, Kohli A, Mooibroek H, Nicholson L, Nguyen TT, Nugent G, Raemakers K, Romano A, Somers DA, Stoger E, Taylor N and Visser R. 2005. Particle bombardment and the genetical enhancement of crops:myths and realities. *Mol. Breed.* 15:305-327.
- Anderson J. 1996. Feeding a hungrier world. Phytopathology News. 30 (6):90-91.
- Ariizumi T, Kishitani S, Inatsugi R, Nishida I, Murata N And Toriyama K. 2002. An increase in unsaturation of fatty acids in phosphatidylglycerol from leaves improves the rates of photosynthesis and growth at low temperatures in transgenic rice seedlings. *Plant Cell Physiol*. 43:751–758.
- Bajaj S and Mohanty A. 2005. Review Recent advances in rice biotechnology--towards genetically superior transgenic rice *Plant Bioteh. Journal pp. 275-307*
- Bajaj S, Targolli J, Liu LF, Ho THD and Wu R. 1999. Transgenic approaches to increase dehydration-stress tolerance in plants. *Mol. Breed.* 5:493-503.
- Bartels D and Sunkars R. 2005. Drought and salt tolerance in plants. Critical Reviews in *Plant Science*. 24:23-58.
- Behnam B, Kikuchi A, Celebi-Toprak F, Kasuga M, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Watanabe KN. 2007. Arabidopsis rd29A: DREB1A enhances freezing tolerance in transgenic potato. Plant Cell Rep. 26:1275–1282.
- Behnam B, Kikuchi A, Celebi-Toprak F, Yamanaka S, Kasuga M, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Watanabe KN. 2006. The *Arabidopsis DREB1A* gene driven by the stressinducible *rd29A promoter* increases salt-stress tolerance in proportion to its copy

number in tetrasomic tetraploid potato (Solanum tuberosum). Plant Biotec. 23:169-177.

- Bhatnagar-Mathur PB, Devi MJ, Serraj R, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K, Vadez V and Sharma KK. 2004. Evaluation of transgenic groundnut lines under water limited conditions. *International Arachis Newsletter*. 24:33-34.
- Bhatnagar-Mathur PB, Devi MJ, Srinivas Reddy D, Lavanya M, Vadez V, Serraj R, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Sharma KK. 2007. Strees-inducible expression of At DREB1A in transgenic peanut (Arachis hypogaea L.) increases transpiration efficiency under water-limiting conditions. Plant Cell Report. DOI 10.1007/s00299-007-0406-8
- Blumwald E. 2000. Sodium transport and salt tolerance in plants. Curr Opin Cell Biol. 12: 431–434.
- Bohnert HJ and Sheveleva E. 1998. Plant stress adaptations—makingmetabolism move. Curr Opin Plant Biol. 1:267–274.
- Bohnert HJ, Ayoubi P, Borchert C, Bressan RA, Burnap RL, Cushman JC, Cushman MA, Deyholos M, Fischer R and Galbraith DW. 2001. A genomics approach towards salt stress tolerance. *Plant Physiol Biochem*. 39:295–311.
- Bohnert HJ, Gong Q, Li P and Ma S. 2006. Unraveling abiotic stress tolerance mechanisms getting genomics going. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*. 9:180–188.
- Bourlag, N.E. 1997. Feeding a world of 10 billion people: the miracle ahead. *Plant Tissue Culture and Biotechnology*. 3: 119-127.
- Boyer JS. 1982. Plant productivity and environment. Science. 218: 443-448.
- Bray E, Bailey-Serresand J and Weretilnyk E. 2000. Responses to abiotic stresses. In Biochemistry and Molecular Biology of Plants, B. Buchanan, W. Gruissem, and J.R. Rockville, eds (Rockville, MD: American Society of Plant Biologists) pp. 1158– 1203.
- Brookes P and Barfoot GB. 2003. GM rice, will this the way for global acceptance of GM crop technology. ISAAA Briefs no. 28, ISAAA, Ithaca, NY.
- Cantrell RP and Hettel GP. 2004. "New challenges and technological opportunities for ricebased production systems for food security and poverty alleviation in Asia and the

Pacific". Paper presented at the presented at the FAO Rice Conference, FAO, Rome, Italy.

- Capell T, Bassie L and Christou P. 2004. Modulation of thepolyamine biosynthetic pathway in transgenic rice confers tolerance to drought stress. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 101: 9909-9914.
- Chapman D. 1998. Phospholipase activity during plant growth and development and in response to environmental stress. *Trends Plant Sci.* 3: 419–426.
- Chee M, Yang R, Hubbell E, Berno A, Huang XC, Stern D, Winkler J, Lockhart DJ, Morris MS and Fodor SPA. 1996. Accessing genetic information with high-density DNA arrays. *Science*. 274: 610-614.
- Chen M, Wang Q-Y, Cheng X-G, Xu Z-S, Li L-C, Ye X-G, Xia L-Q and Ma Y-Z. 2007. GmDREB2, a soybean DRE-binding transcription factor, conferred drought and high-salt tolerance in transgenic plants. *Biochemistry and Biophysics Research Communications*, 353: 299-305.
- Chen W, Provart NJ, Glazebrook J, Katagiri F, Chang HS, Eulgem T, Mauch F, Luan Sh, Zou G, Whitham SA, Budworth PR, Tao Y, Xie Z, Chen X, Lam S, Kreps JA, Harper JF, Si- mmour A, Mauch-Mani B, Heinlein M, Kobayashi K, Hohn T, Dangl JL, Wang X and Zhu T. 2002. Expression profile matrix of arabidopsis transcription factor genes suggests their putative functions in response to environmental stresses. *Plant Cell*. 14:559–574.
- Cheng ZQ, Targolli J, Huang XQ and Wu R. 2002. Wheat LEA genes, PMA80 and PMA1959, enhance dehydration tolerance of transgenic rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). *Mol. Breed.* 10:71-82.
- Choi H, Hong JH, Ha J, Kang JY and Kim SY. 2000. ABFs, a family of ABA-responsive elements binding factors. *J Biol Chem.* 275:1723–1730.
- Choi HI, Hong JH, Ha J, Kang JY and Kim SY. 2000. ABFs, a family of ABA-responsive element binding factors. *J Biol Chem.* 275:1723–1730.
- Coffman WR and Juliano BR. 1987. Rice. Nutritional quality of cereal grains, genetic and agronomic improvement. In: Agronomy Monograph 28, ASA-CSSA-SSSA, Madison, WI, USA.

- Cushman JC and Bohnert HJ. 2000. Genomic approaches to plant stress tolerance. Curr Opin Plant Biol. 3:117-124.
- Dai S, Zheng P, Marmey P, Zhang S, Tian W, Chen S, Beachy RN and Fauquet C. 2001. Comparative analysis of transgenic rice plants obtained by Agrobacterium-mediated and particle bombardment. Mol. Breed. 7:25-33.
- Daily G, Dasgupta P, Bolin B, Crosson P, du Guerny P, Ehrlich P, Folke C, Jansson AM, Jansson B-O, Kautsky N, Kinzig A, Levin S, Mler KG, Pinstrup-Andersen P, Siniscalco D and Walker B. 1998. Global food supply: food production, population growth, and the environment. *Science*. 281:1291-1292.
- Datta K, Baisakh N, Oliva N, Torrizo L, Abrigo E, Tan J, Rai M, Rehana S, Al-Babili S, Beyer P, Potrykus I and Datta SK. 2003. Bioengineered 'golden' indica rice cultivars with betacarotene metabolism in the endosperm with hygromycin and mannose selection systems. *Plant Biotechnol. J.* 1:81–90.
- Delseny M. 2003. Re-evaluating the relevance of ancestral shared synteny as a tool for crop improvement. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 7:126–131.
- Devos KM and Gale MD. 2000. Genome relationships: the grass model in current research. *Plant Cell.* 12:637–646.
- Dubouzet JG, Sakuma Y, Ito Y, Kasuga M, Dubouzet EG, Miura S, Seki M, Shinozaki K and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K. 2003. OsDREB genes in rice, Oryza sativa L., encode transcription activators that function in drought-, high-salt- and cold-responsive gene expression. Plant J. 33:751-763.
- Erbisch FH and Maredia KM. (eds.) 1998. Intellectual property rights in agricultural biotechnology. Biotechnology in Agriculture 20. CAB International, Wallingford. 240 pp expression of a barley *Hval* cDNA. *Plant Sci.* 163:525–532.
- FAO. 1995. Dimensions of need: an atlas of food and agriculture. http://www.fao.org/documents/show_cdr.asp?url_file=/docrep/U8480E/U8480E07.h tm. (March 2006).
- FAO. 2001. World cereal production. Abstract from FAO web page 2001.
- FAO. 2004. Rice is life. http://www.fao.org/newsroom/en/focus/200436887/ (February 2005).

- Flowers TJ, Koyama ML, Flowers SA, Sudhakar C, Singh KP and Yeo AR. 2000. QTL: their place in engineering tolerance of rice to salinity. J. Exp. Bot. 51:99–106.
- Fowler S and Thomashow MF. 2002. *Arabidopsis* transcriptome profiling indicates that multiple regulatory pathways are activated during cold acclimation in addition to the CBF cold response pathway. *Plant Cell*. 14:1675–1690.
- Frank W, Munnik T, Kerkmann K, Salamini F and Bartels D. 2000. Water deficit triggers phospholipase D activity in the resurrection plant Craterostigma plantagineum. *Plant Cell*. 12:111–124.
- Fukuda A, Nakamura A, Tagiri A, Tanaka H, Miyao A, Hirochika H and Tanaka Y. 2004. Function, intracellular localization and the importance in salt tolerance of a vacuolar Na+/H+ antiporter from rice. *Plant Cell Physiol*. 45:146–159.
- Garg AK, Kim JK, Owens TG, Ranwala AP, Choi YD, Kochian LV and Wu RJ. 2002. Trehalose accumulation in rice plants confers high tolerance levels to different abiotic stresses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* 99:15898–15903.
- Gilmour SJ, Zarka DG, Stockinger EJ, Salazar MP, Houghton JM and Thomashow MF. 1998. Low temperature regulation of the Arabidopsis CBF family of AP2 transcriptional activators as an early step in cold-induced COR gene expression. *Plant J.* 16:433-442.
- Herdt RW. 1991. Research priorities for bio technology. In: Rice biotechnology. ed. Kush and toennissen. CAB International, UK. pp.19-54.
- Herdt RW. 1996. Establishing the Rockefeller Foundation's priorities for rice biotechnology research in 1995 and beyond. In: rice genetics III. (Ed.) Kush, G.S. International rice research Institute., Manila, Phillipines.
- Herdt RW. 1998. Assisting developing countries toward food self-reliance. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 95:1989-1992.
- Hiei Y, Ohta S, Komari T and Kumashiro T. 1994. Efficienttransformation of rice (Oryza sativa L.) mediated by Agrobacterium and sequence analysis of the boundaries of the TDNA. Plant J. 6:271–282.
- Hoisington D and Ortiz R. 2006. Experience with monitoring and GM-crops in CIMMYT. Pages 106-113 in Genetically Modified Organisms in Crop Production and their

Effects on the Environment: Methodologies for Monitoring and the Way Ahead. (Ghosh K and Jepson PC eds), Rome, Italy.

- Hoshida H, Tanaka Y, Hibino T, Hayashi Y, Tanaka A and Takabe T. 2000. Enhanced tolerance to salt stress in transgenic rice that overexpresses chloroplast glutamine synthetase. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 43:103–111.
- Hossain M. 1996. Economic prosperity in Asia: Implications for rice research. p.3-16. In
 G.S. Khush (ed.) Rice Genetics III, Proc. Third Intl. Rice Genet. Symp., Los Baños,
 Manila, the Philippines. 16-20 Oct. 1995. International Rice Rearch Institute,
 Manila, the Philippines.
- Hossain M. 2001. The challenge to feed the worlds poor. In: rice biotechnology improving yield, stress tolerance and grain quality (eds.), A. Goode and D. Chadwick. Novertic foundation. Jhon Wiely & Sons Ltd. New York, chichester, Brisbane, Singapore, Toronto pp.1-10.
- Hur J, Jung KH, Lee CH and An GH. 2004. Stress-inducible OsP5CS2 gene is essential for salt and cold tolerance in rice. Plant Sci. 167:417-426.
- Ingram J and Bartels D. 1996. The molecular basis of dehydration tolerance in plants. Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 47:377–403.
- IRRI (International Rice Research Institute) 1982. A plan for IRRI's third decade. IRRI, Los Banos, Philippines. p.69.
- Ishida Y, Saito H, Ohta S, Hiei Y, Komari T and Kumashiro T. 1996. High efficiency transformation of maize (Zea mays L.) mediated by Agrobacterium tumefaciens. Nat Biotechnol. 14:745-750.
- Ito Y, Katsura K, Maruyama K, Taji T, Kobayashi M, Seki M, Shinozaki K and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K. 2006. Functional analysis of rice DREB1/CBF-type transcription factors involved in coldresponsive gene expression in transgenic rice. *Plant and Cell Physiology*. 47:141–153.
- Ives C and Bedford B. (eds.) 1998. Agricultural biotechnology in international development. Biotechnology in Agriculture 21. CAB International, Wallingford. p.368.
- Jaglo KR, Kleff S, Amundsen KL, Zhang X, Haake V, Zhang JZ, Deits T and Thomashow MF. 2001. Components of the Arabidopsis C-repeat/dehydration-responsive element

binding factor cold-response pathway are conserved in *Brassica napus* and other plant species. *Plant Physiol.* 127:910–917.

- James C. 2000. Transgenic crops world wide: current situation and future outlook. In: Qaim, M., A.F. krattiger and J.von Barun (eds.) agricultural biotechnology in developing countries: Towards optimizing the benefits for the poor. Kulwar academic publications, boston, dordrecht, London pp.11-24.
- Jang IC, Oh SJ, Seo JS, Choi WB, Song, SI, Kim CH, Jiang CK and Iu B Singh J. 1996. Requirement of a CCGAC cis-acting element for cold induction of the BN115 gene from winter Brassica napus. Plant Mol Biol. 30:679–684.
- Jones HD. 2005. Wheat transformation:current technology and applications to grain development and composition. J. Cereal Sci. 41:137 147.
- Kasuga M, Liu Q, Miura S, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Shinozaki K. 1999. Improving plant drought, salt, and freezing tolerance by gene transfer of a single stress-inducible transcription factor. *Nat Biotechnol.* 17:287-291.
- Katiyar-Agarwal S, Agarwal M and Grover A. 2003. Heat-tolerant basmati rice engineered by over-expression of Hsp101. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 51:677–686.
- Katsuhara M, Koshio K, Shibasaka M, Hayashi Y, Hayakawa T and Kasamo K. 2003. Overexpression of a barley aquaporin increased the shoot/root ratio and raised salt sensitivity in transgenic rice plants. *Plant Cell Physiol*. 44:1378–1383.
- Kendall HW, Beachy R, Eisner T, Gould F, Herdt R, Raven PH, Schell JS and Swaminathan MS. 1997. Bioengineering of crops: report of the World Bank panel on transgenic crops. Environmentally and Socially Sustainable Development Studies and Monographs Series 23. The World Bank, Washington D.C. p.30.

Khush GH. 2001. Green revolution: the way forward. Nature Rev. Genet. 2:815-822.

- Knight H and Knight MR. 2001. Abiotic stress signalling pathways: specificity and crosstalk. *Trends Plant Sci.* 6:262-267.
- Koyama ML, Levesley A, Koebner RMD, Flowers TJ and Yeo AR. 2001. Quantitative trait loci for component physiological traits determining salt tolerance in rice. *Plant Physiol.* 125:406–422.

- Kreps JA, Wu Y, Chang HS, Zhu T, Wang X and Harper JF. 2002. Transcriptome changes for Arabidopsis in response to salt, osmotic, and cold stress. *Plant Physiol.* 130:2129–2141.
- Kush GH. 1997. Origin, Dispersal, Cultivation and Variation of Rice. Plant Mol. Biol. 35:24-34.
- Kush GH. 2001. Chair's Introduction .In: Rice Biotechnology: Improving yield, Stress tolerance and grain quality (eds.), A. Goode and D. Chadwick. Novertic foundation. . Jhon Wiely & Sons Ltd. New York, chichester, Brisbane, Singapore, Toronto pp.1-10.
- Latini A, Rasi C, Sperandei M, Cantale C, Iannetta M, Dettori M, Ammar K and Galeffi P. 2007. Identification of a DREB-related gene in *Triticum durum* and its expression under water stress conditions. *Ann Appl Biol.* 150:187–195.
- Lemieux B, Aharoni A and Schena M. 1998. Overview of DNA chip technology. Mol. Breed. 4:277-289.
- Li XP, Tian AG, Luo GZ, Gong ZZ, Zhang JS, Chen SY 2005. Soybean DRE-binding transcription factors that are responsive to abiotic stresses. *Theor Appl Genet* 110:1355-1362
- Lian HL, YuX YeQ, Ding XS, Kitagawa Y, Kwak SS, Su WA and Tang ZC. 2004. The role of aquaporin RWC3 in drought avoidance in rice. *Plant Cell Physiol*. 45:481–489.
- Liu BL. 1997. Statistical genomics: linkage, mapping, and QTL analysis. CRC Press, Boca Raton. p.611.
- Liu Q, Kasuga M, Sakuma Y, Abe H, Miura S, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Shinozaki K. 1998. Two transcription factors, DREB1 and DREB2, with an EREBP/AP2 DNA binding domain separate two cellular signal transduction pathways in drought- and low-temperature-responsive gene expression, respectively, in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell* 10:1391-1406.
- Liu Q, Kasuga M, Sakuma Y, Abe H, Miura S, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Shinozaki, K. 1998. Two transcription factors, *DREB1* and *DREB2*, with an EREBP/AP2 DNAbinding domain separate two cellular signal transduction pathways in drought- and

low-temperature-responsive gene expression in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell. 10:1391-1406.

- Liu WH, Schachtman DP and Zhang W. 2000. Partial deletion of a loop region in the high affinity Kb transporter HKT1 changes ionic permeability leading to increased salt tolerance. J. Biol. Chem. 275: 27924–27932.
- Mackill DJ, Coffman WR and Garrity DP. 1996. Agronomic traits. In: Mackill DJ, Coffman WR, Garrity DP. eds. Rainfed lowland rice improvement. International Rice Research Institute, Losbanos, Philippines. pp.49-63.
- Mannion AM. 1995. Agriculture and environmental change. Temporal and spartial Dimensions. Jhon Wiely & Sons Inc.New York, chichester, Brisbane, Singapore, Toronto pp. 31-63, 304-346.
- Marshall A. and Hodgson J. 1998. DNA chips: an array of possibilities. Nat Biotechnol. 16:27-31.
- Maruyama K, Sakuma Y, Kasuga M, Ito Y, Seki M, Goda H, Shimada Y, Yoshida S., Shinozaki K and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K. 2004. Identification of cold-inducible downstream genes of the *Arabidopsis* DREB1A/CBF3 transcriptional factor using two microarray systems. *Plant J.* 38:982–993.
- Matsumura T, Tabayashi N, Kamagata Y, Souma C and Saruyama H. 2002. Wheat catalase expressed in transgenic rice can improve tolerance against low temperature stress. *Physiol. Plant.* 116:317–327.
- Miles MF. 2001. Alcohol's effects on gene expression. Alcohol Health & Research World 19(3):237-243.
- Moore SD. 1998. Agrochemical rivalry heats up: AHP-Monsanto pact raises pressure. The Wall Street Journal Europe. p.10.
- Mukhopadhyay A, Vij S and Tyagi AK. 2004. Over-expression of a zinc-finger protein gene from rice confers tolerance to cold, dehydration, and salt stress in transgenic tobacco. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 101:6309–6314.
- Munnik T, Ligterink W, Meskiene I, Calderini O, Beyerly J, Musgrave A and Hirt H. 1999. Distinct osmo-sensing protein kinase pathways are involved in signaling moderate and severe hyper-osmotic stress. *Plant J.* 20:381–388.

- Murakami T, Matsuba S, Funatsuki H, Kawaguchi K, Saruyama H, Tanida M and Sato Y. 2004. Over-expression of a small heat shock protein, sHSP17.7, confers both heat tolerance and UV-B resistance to rice plants. Mol. Breed. 13:165-175.
- Nakashima K and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K. 2005. Molecular studies on stress-responsive gene expression in *Arabidopsis* and improvement of stress tolerance in crop plants by regulon biotechnology. *JARQ*. 39:221–229.

NCGR. 1998. http://www.ncgr.org/

- Nur-E-Elahi AH, Khan MR, Siddique A, Saha M, Nasim M and Shahidullah SM. 1999. Existing cropping patterns of Bangladesh: potential techniques and strategies for improving system productivity. In: Mandal MR, editor. Proceedings of Basmati rice for salt and drought tolerance by regulated of the Workshop on Modern Rice Cultivation in Bangladesh. Gazipur (Bangladesh): Bangladesh Rice Research Institute. pp.107-169.
- Ohta M, Hayashi Y, Nakashima A, Hamada A, Tanaka A, Nakamura T and Hayakawa T. 2002 Introduction of a Na+/H+ antiporter gene from *Atriplex gmelini* confers salt tolerance to rice. *FEBS Lett.* 532:279–282.
- Ouellet F, Vazquez-Tello A and Sarhan F. 1998 The wheat *wcs120* promoter is coldinducible in both monocotyledonous and dicotyledonous species. *FEBS Lett*. 423:324–328.
- Papademetriou MK. 1999. Rice production in the Asia-Pacific region: issues and perspectives. Regional Expert Consultation on Bridging the Rice Yield Gap in the Asia and Pacific Region, at the FAO Regional Office for Asia and the Pacific, Bangkok, Thailand, October 5-7, 1999.
- Paterson AH, Tanksley SD and Sorrels ME. 1991. DNA markers in plant improvement. Adv.Agron. 46:39-90.
- Paterson AH. (ed.) 1997. Molecular dissection of complex traits. CRC Press, Inc., Boca Raton and New York. p.305.
- Perkins JH. 1997. Geopolitics and the green revolution. Oxford University Press, New York. p.337.

- Qin F, Kakimoto M, Skuma Y, Maruyama K, Osakabe Y, Tran L-SP, Shinozaki K and Yamagushi-Khinozaki K. 2007a. Regulation and functional analysis of *ZmDREB2A* in response to drought and heat stresses in *Zea mays* L. The Plant Journal 50:54-69.
- Qin Q, Liu J, Zhang Z, Peng R, Xiong A, Yao Q and Chen J. 2007b. Isolation, optimization and functional analysis of the cDNA enconding transcription factor OsDREB1B in Oriza sativa L. Mol. Breed. 19:329-340.
- Quimio CA, Torrizo LB, Setter TL, Ellis M, Grover A, Abrigo EM, Oliva NP, Ella, ES, Carpena AL, Ito O, Peacock WJ, Dennis E and Datta SK. 2000. Enhancement of submergence tolerance in transgenic rice overproducing pyruvate decarboxylase. J. Plant Physiol. 156:516-521.
- Rahman M, Grover A, Peacock WJ, Dennis ES and Ellis MH. 2001. Effects of manipulation of pyruvate decarboxylase and alcohol dehydrogenase levels on the submergence tolerance of rice. *Aust. J. Plant Physiol*. 28:1231–1241.
- Ribout JM, Hoisinhton DA, Detsch JA, Jiang C and Gonzales-de-Leon D. 1996. Indentification of quantitative trait lociunder drought conditions in tropical maize.I.Flowering parameters and anthesis -silking interval. *Theo.Appl. genet.* 92:904-941.
- Riechmann JL, Heard J, Martin G, Reuber L, Jiang C, Keddie J, Adam L, Pineda O, Ratcliffe OJ and Samaha RR. 2000. Arabidopsis transcription factors: genome-wide comparative analysis among eukaryotes. *Science*. 290:2105–2110.
- Rohila JS, Jain RK and Wu R. 2002. Genetic improvement of Basmati rice for salt and drought tolerance by regulated expression of a barley *Hval* cDNA. *Plant Sci.* 163:525–532.
- Roy M and Wu R. 2001. Arginine decarboxylase transgene expression and analysis of environmental stress tolerance in transgenic rice. *Plant Sci.* 160:869-875.
- Roy M and Wu R. 2002. Over-expression of S-adenosylmethionine decarboxylase gene in rice increases polyamine level and enhances sodium chloride-stress tolerance. *Plant Sci.* 163:987–992.

- Saijo Y, Hata S, Kyozuka J, Shimamoto K and Izui K. 2000. Overexpression of a single Ca2+-dependent protein kinase confers both cold and salt/drought tolerance on rice plants. *Plant J*. 23:319-327.
- Sakamoto A and Murata N. 2002. The role of glycine betaine in the protection of plants from stress, clues from transgenic plants. *Plant Cell Environ*, 25:163–171.
- Sakamoto T and Matsuoka M. 2004. Generating high-yielding varieties by genetic manipulation of plant architecture. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 15:144–147.
- Saleh AFM and Bhuiyan SI. 1995. Crop and rainwater management strategies for increasing productivity of rainfed lowland rice systems. *Agric. Syst.* 49:259-276.
- Saleh AFM, Mazid MA and Bhuiyan SI. 2000. Agrohydrologic and drought-risk analyses of rainfed cultivation in northwest Bangladesh. In: Tuong TP, Kam SP, Wade LJ, Pandey S, Bouman BAM, Hardy B, editors. Characterizing and understanding rainfed environments. Manila (Philippines): International Rice Research Institute. pp.233-244.
- Sasaki T and Burr B. 2000. International rice genome sequencing project: the effort to completely sequence rice genome. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 3:138-141.
- Sasaki T, Matsumoto T, Antonio BA and Nagamura Y. 2005. From mapping to sequencing, post-sequencing and beyond. *Plant Cell Physiol*. 46:3–13.
- Sawahel W. 2003. Improved performance of transgenic. glycine-betaine- accumulating rice plants under dro-, ught stress. *Biol Plant*. 47:39-44.
- Scho" ffl F, Pra" ndl R and Reindl A. 1998. Regulation of the heat-shock response. *Plant Physiol.* 117:1135–1141.
- Seki M, Narusaka M, Abe H, Kasuga M, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K, Carninci P, Hayashizaki Y and Shinozaki K. 2001. Monitoring the expression pattern of 1,300 Arabidopsis genes under drought and cold stresses by using a full-length cDNA microarray. *Plant Cell*. 13:61-72.
- Serrano R and Rodriguez-Navarro A. 2001. Ion homeostasis during salt stress in plants. Curr Opin Cell Biol. 13:399-404.

- Serrano R, Mulet JM, Rios G, Marquez JA, de Larrinoa IF, Leube MP, Mendizabal I, Pascual-Ahuir A, Proft M, Ros R and Montesinos C. 1999. A glimpse of the mechanisms of ion homeostasis during salt stress. J Exp Bot. 50:1023-1036.
- Shen YG, Zhang WK, He SJ, Zhang JS, Liu Q and Chen SY. 2003. An EREBP/AP2-type protein in *Triticum aestivum* was a DRE-binding transcription factor induced by cold, dehydration and ABA stress. *Theor. Appl. Genet.* 106:923-930.
- Shinozaki K and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K. 1996. Molecular responses to drought and cold stress. *Curr Opin Biotechnol*. 7:161-167.
- Shinozaki K and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K. 1997. Gene expression and signal transduction in water-stress response. *Plant Physiol*. 115:327-334.
- Shinozaki K and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K. 2000. Molecular responses to dehydration and low temperature: Differences and cross-talk between two stress signalling pathways. *Curr. Opinion in Plant Biol.* 3:217–223.
- Shinozaki K, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Seki M. 2003. Regulatory network of gene expression in the drought and cold stress responses. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 6:410-417.
- Shrawat AK and Lörz H 2006. Agrobacterium-mediated transformation of cereals: a promising approach crossing barriers. Plant Biotechnology J. 4:575-603.
- Simmonds NW. 1997. Pie in the sky. Tropical Agriculture Association. 1997:1-5.
- Smirnoff N. 1998. Plant resistance to environmental stress. Curr Opin Biotech. 9:214-219.
- Stockinger EJ, Gilmour SJ and Thomashow MF. 1997. Arabidopsis thalianaCBF1 encodesanAP2domain-containing transcriptional activator that binds to the C-repeat/DRE, a cis-acting DNA regulatory element that stimulates transcription in response to lowtemperature and water deficit. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 94:1035-1040.
- Su J and Wu R. 2004. Stress-inducible synthesis of proline in transgenic rice confers faster growth under stress conditions than that with constitutive synthesis. *Plant Sci.* 166, 941-948. Babu, R.C., Zhang, J.X., Blum, A., Ho, T.H.D., Wu, R. and Nguyen, H.T. (2004) *HVA1*, an LEA gene from barley confers dehydration tolerance in transgenic rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) via cell membrane protection. *Plant Sci.* 166:855-862.

- Su PH, Yu SM and Chen CS. 2001. Spatial and temporal expression of a rice prolamin gene RP5 promoter in transgenic tobacco and rice. J. Plant Physiol. 158:247-254.
- Takahashi M, Nakanishi H, Kawasaki S, Nishizawa NK and Mori S. 2001. Enhanced tolerance of rice to low iron availability in alkaline soils using barley nicotianamine aminotransferase genes. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 19:466–469.
- Takesawa T, Ito M, Kanzaki H, Kameya N and Nakamura I. 2002. Over-expression of zeta glutathione S-transferase in transgenic rice enhances germination and growth at low temperature. *Mol. Breed.* 9:93–101.
- Thomashow MF, Gilmour SJ, Stockinger EJ, Jaglo-Ottosen KR and Zarka DG. 2001. Role of the Arabidopsis CBF transcriptional activators in cold acclimation. *Plant Physiol*. 112:171–175.
- Thomashow MF. 1999. Plant cold acclimation: freezing tolerance genes and regulatory mechanisms. Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol. 50:571-599.
- Tingay S, McElroy D, Kalla R, Fieg S, Wang M-B, Thornton S and Brettell R. 1997. Agrobacterium tumefaciens-mediated barley transformation. The Plant Journal. 11:1369-1376.
- Toennissen GH. 1991. Potencially usefull genes for rice genetic engineering. In: Rice biotechnology. ed. Kush and toennissen. CAB International, UK. pp.253-280.
- Troyer AF. 1996. Breeding widely adapted, popular maize hybrids. Euphytica. 92:163-174.
- Tyagi AK and Mohanty A. 2000. Rice transformation for crop improvement and functional genomics. *Plant Sci.* 158:1–18.
- Tyagi AK, Khurana JP, Khurana P, Raghuvanshi S, Gaur A, Kapur A, Gupta V, Kumar D, Ravi V, Vij S and Sharma S. 2004. Structural and functional analysis of rice genome. J. Genet. 83:79-99.
- Uchimiya H, Fujii S, Huang JR, Fushimi T, Nishioka M, Kim KM, Yamada MK, Kurusu T, Kuchitsu K and Tagawa M. 2002. Transgenic rice plants conferring increased tolerance to rice blast and multiple environmental stresses. *Mol. Breed.* 9:25–31.
- Umezawa T, Fujita M, Fujita Y, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Shinozaki K. 2006. Engineering drought tolerance in plants: discovering and tailoring genes unlock the future. Curr Opin Biotechnol. 17:113-122.

- UNO. 2001. World Population prospects, Population Division, Department of Economics and Social Affairs of United Nations, New York.
- USDA-APHIS (United States Department of Agriculture Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service). 1997. Biotechnology permits database. http://www.aphis.usda.gov:80/bbep/bp.
- Vierling E and Kimpel JA. 1992. Plant responses to environmental stress. Curr Opin Biotech. 3:164–170.
- Vierling E. 1991. The roles of heat-shock proteins in plants. Annu Rev Plant Biol. 42:579-620.
- Virmani SS. 1996. Hybrid rice. Advance in Agronomy. 57:377-462.
- Wang W, Vinocur B and Altman A. 2003. Plant responses to drought, salinity and extreme temperatures towards genetic engineering for stress tolerance. *Planta*. 218:1–14.
- Wang WX, Vinocur B, Shoseyov O and Altman A. 2001. Biotechnology of plant osmotic stress tolerance: physiological and molecular considerations. Acta Hort. 560:285– 292
- Xiong LZ and Yang YN. 2003. Disease resistance and abiotic stress tolerance in rice are inversely modulated by an abscisic acidinducible mitogen-activated protein kinase. *Plant Cell*. 15:745-759.
- Xue GP and Loveridge CW. 2004. *HvDRF1* is involved in abscisic acid-mediated gene regulation in barley and produces two forms of AP2 transcriptional activators, interacting preferably with a CT-rich element. *The Plant Journal*. 37:326-339.
- Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Maruyama K. 2004. Monitoring expression profiles of rice genes under cold, drought and high-salinity stresses, and ABA application using both cDNA microarray and RNA gel blot analyses. Pages 6-7 in JIRCAS Research Highlights 2003. Tsukuba, Japan, Japan International Research Center for Agricultural Sciences.
- Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Shinozaki K. 1994. A novel *cis*-acting element in an *Arabidopsis* gene is involved in responsiveness to drought, low-temperature, or high-salt stress. *Plant Cell*. 6:251-264.

- Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Shinozaki K. 1994. A novel *cis*-acting element in an *Arabidopsis* gene is involved in responsiveness to drought, low-temperature, or high-salt stress. *Plant Cell*. 6:251-264.
- Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K and Shinozaki K. 2006. Transcriptional regulatory networks in cellular responses and tolerance to dehydration and cold stresses. *Annu Rev Plant Biol.* 57:781-803.
- Yamanouchi U, Yano M, Lin H, Ashikari M and Yamada K. 2002. A rice spotted leaf gene Spl7, encodes a heat stress transcription factor protein. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 99:7530-7535.
- Zhang JZ, Creelman RA and Zhu JK. 2004. From laboratory to field. Using information from *Arabidopsis* to engineer salt, cold, and drought tolerance in crops. *Plant Physiol.* 135:615–621.
- Zhang NY, Linscombe S and Oard J. 2003. Out-crossing frequency and genetic analysis of hybrids between transgenic glufosinate herbicide-resistant rice and the weed, red rice. *Euphytica*. 130:35–45.
- Zhu JK. 2001. Plant salt tolerance. Trends Plant Sci. 6:66-71.
- Zhu JK. 2002. Salt and drought stress signal transduction in plants. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 53:247-273.
- Zhu J-K. 2003. Regulation of ion homeostasis under salt stress. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 6: 441-445.
- Zimmermann S and Sentenac H. 1999. Plant ion channels: from molecular structures to physiological functions. *Curr Opin Plant Biol*. 2:477-482.

ABBREVIATIONS

BAP	:	6-benzylaminopirine
NAA	:	α-naphthelene acetic acid
0.1N	:	0.1 Normal
2,4-D	:	2,4-dichlorophenoxy acetic acid
BRRI	:	Bangladesh Rice Research Institute
bp		Base Pair
cm	:	Centimeter
DREB	:	Dehydration responsive binding protein
et al.	:	et alli and the rest
etc.	:	et cetra, and the rest
e.g.	:	Exempli gratia, for example
EŠTs	:	Expressed sequence tag
Fig./s		Figure/Figures
GAPDH		Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase
em	:	Gram (s)
Hr(s)	:	Hour (s)
HCI	:	Hydrochloric Acid
hph	:	Hygromycin Phosphotransferase
i.e.	:	id est-which to say in other words
IBA		indole-3-acetic acid
KIN	:	Kinetin (6- furfural amino purine)
HgCl ₂	:	Marcuric Chloride
mRNA	:	Messenger Ribonucleic Acid
m		Meter
иM	•	Micro mole
μινι	•	microgram
μg	•	Micron
μ ma	•	Millioram
mg/l	•	Milligram/litre
mg/1	•	Milliliter
min (s)		Minutes (c)
MG	•	Murashige and Skoog (1962) medium
viz	•	Namely
nH	•	Negative logarithm of hydrogen
No	•	Number
%	•	Percentage
PCR	:	Polymorphic Chain Reaction
RT PCR	:	Revarse Transcription Polymorphic Chain Reaction
rRNA	:	Ribozomal Ribonucleic Acid
Sec.	:	Second (s)
SDS	:	Sodium Dodeccyle Sulphate
NaOH	:	Sodium hydroxide
Na ₂ -EDTA	;	Sodium Salt of Ferric Ethylene Diamine Tetra Acetate
Taq	:	Thermophilus Aquaticus DNA-Dependent Polymarase
TAE	:	Tris HCL/EDTA buffer
v/v	:	Volume by volume
cDNA	• \$	Complementary Deoxy Ribo Nuclieic Acid. Rajshahi University Library
		Documentation Section
		Document No., D 32.60